

Employee Handbook

A complete guide to the Personnel Policies and Procedures

Effective July 1, 2013

Table of Contents

	Page #
Introduction	4
DISCRIMINATION, HARASSMENT & ETHICS Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Equity Commitment Unlawful Harassment Sexual Harassment HIV/AIDS Code of Ethics Whistleblower Protection	5 6 - 8 6 - 8 6 - 8 8 - 9 9 - 10
RECRUITMENT, SELECTION & HIRING PROCESS Job Advertisement Employment Applications Reasonable Accommodation Credentials, Reference Checks and Employment Documents Immigration Law Compliance Job-related Medical Requirements Employment Classification Probationary Period	11 12 12 13 13 - 14 14 14 - 15 15 - 16
SAFETY & HEALTH INFORMATION General Safety Violence and Abuse Occupational Exposure to Bloodborne Pathogens Drug, Alcohol & Substance Abuse HIPAA	18 19 - 20 20 20 - 21 21 - 22 23
COMPENSATION & BENEFITS Compensation Plan Timekeeping Overtime Payroll Deductions Payday Benefit Plans Paid Time Off (PTO) Holiday Time Bereavement Time Jury Duty Witness Duty Leaves of Absence Leaves of Absence — Connecticut	24 25 25 26 27 27 - 28 28 28 29 29 - 30 30 30 - 31 31 - 37 38 - 44
Workers' Compensation – Connecticut Workers' Compensation - Delaware Workers' Compensation - Pennsylvania	44 - 46 46 - 48 48 - 51

GENERAL WORK RULES	52
Access to Personnel Files	53
Work Schedules	53 - 54
Meal Periods	54
Attendance and Punctuality	54 - 55
Employee Personal Data Changes	55
Inservice Training	55 - 56
Emergency Closings	56
Smoking	57
Insubordination	57
Internal Investigations	57 - 58
Responding to Outside Requests for Reference Checks	58
Confidentiality/Nondisclosure	58 - 59
Conflicts of Interest	59 - 60
Use of Agency Equipment and Vehicles	60 - 61
Automobile Expense	61 - 62
Use of Telephones, Cell Phones & Other Technology Devices	63
Use of Agency Computer Resources	64 - 65
Use of Property Belonging to Individuals We Support	66
Reimbursable Expenses	66 - 67
Presentations Related to Agency Work	67
Supervision of Relatives and Personal Relationships	68 - 69
JOB PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT	70
Performance Evaluation	71
Job Performance Requirements/Expectations	71
Disciplinary Action	72 - 74
ENDING EMPLOYMENT	75
Resignation	76 - 77
Discharge	77
Reduction in Labor Force	78
Grievance Process	79 - 80
Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)	81
ATTACHMENT A	82
Drug, Alcohol & Substance Abuse – Testing Procedures	83 - 88
ATTACHMENT B	89
Paid Time Off – Procedures	90 - 97
ATTACHMENT C	98
Return To Duty Program for Work Related Injuries	99 - 100
Employee Acknowledgement Form	101

Introduction

KenCrest (sometimes referred to as "the Agency") has prepared this document in order to provide you (the employee) with an overview of the Agency's personnel policies and procedures. This document is intended to familiarize you with important information about KenCrest and your responsibilities. However, it is not possible to anticipate every situation that may arise in the workplace or to provide information that answers every possible employment question.

In order to retain necessary flexibility in the administration of policies and procedures, KenCrest reserves the right to supplement, rescind, or revise policies and procedures from time to time as the Agency deems necessary or appropriate in its discretion. You will be advised of changes that occur as soon as is practicable. Please note that this publication is not an employment contract or a legal document. As an at-will employee, either you or the Agency may terminate your employment at any time for any reason permitted by law with or without cause and with or without notice.

You are required to follow the personnel policies and procedures as outlined in this handbook. You are also required to complete and submit to the Agency a sign-off sheet indicating that you have read (or have had read to you) and understand the KenCrest personnel policies and procedures and are aware of the consequences for violating any of the policies and procedures. Failure to comply with any of the KenCrest personnel policies and procedures, including completion and submission of the sign-off sheet, may result in disciplinary action up to and including discharge.

Where there is a conflict between the KenCrest policies and procedures and those required by a funding source for a program, the policies and procedures of the funding source (within the scope of applicable local, state, and federal laws) will take precedence upon approval by the Executive Director.

The Board of Directors designates the Executive Director of KenCrest Services to serve as the Personnel Officer of the Agency; and, delegates authority and responsibility to the Executive Director for the execution and administration of the KenCrest personnel policies and procedures. The Executive Director, as the Agency's Personnel Officer, delegates the responsibility for the day-to-day administration of the KenCrest personnel policies and procedures to the Chief Operating Officers, the Service Area Directors, and the KenCrest Human Resources Department, or any other individuals who serve in a similar capacity. The Executive Director shall have the authority to waive individual provisions of these policies and procedures within the limits of applicable law, when such waiver enhances the Agency's mission. The Executive Director will periodically report any such waivers to the Board's Executive Committee.

DISCRIMINATION, HARASSMENT & ETHICS

Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO)

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits discrimination against any employee or applicant for employment with regard to race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, or non-job-related disability. KenCrest complies with all related local, state, and federal laws. KenCrest is committed to providing a work environment that is free of discrimination and unlawful harassment.

Equity Commitment

STANCE

KenCrest is dedicated to community building. Our commitment is to empower those we support as well as those we employ- to achieve a meaningful life, obtain a sense of safety and stability, and most of all, know that they are – valued and respected. We believe in fairness and equality, regardless of race, age, ethnicity, religion, gender, ability, or sexual orientation; and expect our team members to lead with compassion, concern, and respect for all, both in their professional and in their personal lives.

Unlawful Harassment

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits harassment on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, or non-job-related disability, which may constitute discrimination and violate local, state, and federal employment laws. KenCrest is committed to providing a work environment that is free of discrimination and unlawful harassment.

DEFINITION

Harassment is defined as verbal or physical conduct that denigrates or shows hostility or aversion toward an individual or his/her relatives, friends, or associates, based on one of the aforementioned protected categories, and that

- has the purpose or effect of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work environment;
- has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance;
 or
- otherwise adversely affects an individual's employment opportunities.

Sexual Harassment

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits discrimination and harassment based on sex. KenCrest is committed to providing a work environment that is free of discrimination and unlawful harassment.

DEFINITION

Sexual harassment is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature if:

- submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment; or
- submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting such individual; or
- such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment.

PROCEDURES for

- Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO)
- Unlawful Harassment
- Sexual Harassment
- 1) An employee who believes that they are the victim of, or a witness to, discrimination or unlawful harassment or retaliation should promptly inform his or her supervisor and/or a Human Resources representative.
- 2) Upon report of any claim of discrimination or unlawful harassment, the supervisor must notify a Human Resources representative immediately. An investigation will be conducted promptly by either the supervisor and/or the Human Resources representative. If an investigation occurs at the supervisory level, the supervisor must notify the Human Resources representative of his/her findings.
- 3) To the extent practicable and desired by the individual making the complaint, all complaints shall remain confidential. In certain cases, KenCrest may have an ethical or legal obligation to make limited disclosure of the complaint.
- 4) Once the investigation is concluded, KenCrest will communicate the results to the employee who reported or made the complaint. Discipline, up to and including discharge will be given to any person found to have violated KenCrest's policies and procedures against discrimination, unlawful harassment or retaliation.
- 5) KenCrest will strive to assure that any person making a good faith complaint, or any witness who comes forward in an investigation, will suffer no retaliation by KenCrest on account of having made a complaint.
- 6) A supervisor who has knowledge of discrimination and/or unlawful harassment and does not investigate or report the complaint is subject to disciplinary action, up to and including discharge. Knowledge is defined as including, but not limited to, the following: a direct

witness to unlawful actions, was informed of the concern (even if alleged victim wants it kept "off the record"), and/or receives information from others.

HIV/AIDS

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits discrimination based on AIDS or HIV status within its employment practices and in the provision of services to the individuals supported by the Agency. Any unauthorized disclosure concerning an individual's HIV/AIDS status is strictly prohibited.

PROCEDURE

1) An employee who believes they have been subject to or have witnessed a violation of this policy should inform his/her supervisor or a Human Resources representative.

Code of Ethics

POLICY

KenCrest employees will conduct the Agency's business with integrity and comply with all applicable laws in a manner that excludes considerations of personal advantage or gain.

- 1) The interactions between employees and other employees, people who we support, customers, vendors, and the public at large will be conducted respectfully, honestly and according to high standards of conduct.
- 2) Gifts, favors or payments may be given to others at Agency expense if they are consistent with accepted business practices, are of limited value so as not to be considered a bribe, and are not in violation of the law of generally accepted ethical standards.
- 3) Employees shall not accept for themselves or others any gifts, favors or payments without a legitimate business purpose from any persons or business organizations that do or seek to do business with the Agency or is a competitor of the Agency.
- 4) Employees may accept common courtesies usually associated with customary business practices such as: lunch or dinner with vendors; gifts of small value such as calendars, pens, coffee mugs; tickets to events if accompanied by the vendor; gifts of small items usually given during the holidays such as gift baskets and food items.
- 5) Employees shall avoid any situation which involves or may involve a conflict between their personal interest and the interest of the Agency.
- 6) Employees are required to make prompt and full disclosure in writing to their supervisor of any potential situation which may involve a conflict of interest.
- 7) Employees may not misuse, reveal or mishandle confidential information.

- 8) Use of property and funds belonging to the Agency or to individuals we support is for legitimate business purposes only and all transactions will be properly and accurately recorded.
- 9) Employees should report violations or suspected violations of the Code of Ethics policy and procedures to their supervisor, program Director or a Human Resources representative.
- 10) When a perceived violation lies with the individual responsible for that area, the situation can be reported to the Human Resources Director or the Executive Director.
- 11) All reports will be taken seriously and addressed promptly, discreetly and professionally and the action taken will depend upon the nature of the complaint.
- 12) Discussion and documentation regarding the complaint will be kept in strict confidence to the extent appropriate or permitted by policy or law.

Whistleblower Protection

POLICY

KenCrest expects employees and contractors who have knowledge of or a concern about illegal, dishonest, fraudulent, wasteful and/or abusive activity at KenCrest to report such conduct immediately. Filing of any type of false claim statement or other financial reimbursement documents or retaliating against another employee for filing a report or complaint is prohibited.

- 1) Information on federal and state laws concerning false claims, program fraud, anti-kickback prohibitions and retaliation for reporting of same is available from the Human Resources Department.
- 2) Employees should share their concerns, complaints, questions and suggestions with a supervisor, a Director, or a Human Resources representative.
- 3) The Whistleblower Protection policy is intended to be used for serious and sensitive issues.
- 4) Although anonymous reports can be submitted, employees and directors are encouraged to put their names on allegations as this will facilitate follow-up investigation.
- 5) Every effort will be made to protect the complainant's identity.
- 6) When the perceived problem, complaint and/or concern lies with the individual responsible for that area, the situation can be reported directly to the Human Resources Director, the Executive Director or through the Ethics Point system (an anonymous reporting hotline available to all employees).
- 7) All reports will be taken seriously and addressed promptly, discreetly and professionally.
- 8) Although the employee is not expected to prove the truth of an allegation, the employee needs to demonstrate that there are sufficient grounds for concern.

- 9) The action taken will depend on the nature of the concern.
- 10) Discussions and documentation regarding the complaint will be kept in strict confidence to the extent appropriate or permitted by policy or law.

RECRUITMENT, SELECTION & HIRING PROCESS

Job Advertisement

POLICY

KenCrest provides equal employment opportunities for all applicants and employees by utilizing non-discriminatory recruitment and selection practices.

PROCEDURES

- Vacant or newly created positions will be advertised internally within the Agency. However, exceptions may be made in certain circumstances that involve situations such as, but not limited to, company required transfers, redesign of current job duties or the potential loss of employment due to layoff or restructuring.
- 2) Any position advertised in print media should state that KenCrest is an equal opportunity employer by using the letters "EOE" at the end of the advertising copy.
- 3) Employment agencies, college placement offices, temporary agencies, or any other outside source that is used to recruit individuals for employment with KenCrest, must be advised that KenCrest is an equal opportunity employer.

Employment Applications

POLICY

KenCrest provides equal employment opportunities for all applicants and employees by utilizing non-discriminatory recruitment and selection practices.

PROCEDURES

- 1) An applicant must complete an employment application before the initial interview and before an offer of employment can be made.
- 2) Any misrepresentations, falsifications, or material omissions in any employment information or data may result in KenCrest's exclusion of the individual from further consideration for employment or, if the person has been hired, discharge from employment.
- 3) An employee's completed employment application will be kept in his/her central office personnel file.
- 4) All other employment applications and resumes received from individuals not ultimately hired will be maintained in a file for a one year period by the respective recruiter or hiring manager.

Reasonable Accommodation

POLICY

KenCrest complies with all relevant laws concerning the employment of persons with disabilities and acts accordingly. Furthermore, the Agency prohibits discrimination against qualified individuals with

disabilities in regard to application procedures, hiring, advancement, discharge, compensation, training or other terms, conditions and privileges of employment.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Reasonable accommodation(s) will be made for any applicants with a disability who need assistance in any phase of the recruitment process (e.g., having another person assist an individual with a visual impairment complete the employment application).
- 2) Supervisors may contact a Human Resources representative for technical assistance if they are interested in hiring a qualified applicant with a disability who requires reasonable accommodation(s) to perform the essential functions of the position.

Credentials, Reference Checks and Employment Documents

POLICY

KenCrest provides equal employment opportunities for all applicants and employees by utilizing non-discriminatory recruitment and selection practices.

- 1) References must be obtained on any applicant being offered employment. It is recommended that at least two (2) references be obtained from previous employers.
- 2) As part of the hiring process, the respective recruiter or hiring manager will obtain all necessary background checks and other required credentials in compliance with applicable regulatory guidelines and laws. Refer to program hiring procedures and/or regulations pertaining to any required credentials.
- 3) Employees who are required to drive as part of their job will have their Motor Vehicle Record (MVR) checked upon employment and periodically as indicated in the KenCrest Vehicle Safety Policy. Supervisors will provide this information to employees.
- 4) State and federal laws require certain steps be followed and documentation provided in the employment of minors. KenCrest will abide by all such relevant laws in the hiring of minors where applicable in the states where we conduct our business. No person under the age of 16 will be hired; and, where practicable for the position, no person under the age of 18 will be hired.
- 5) Human Resources and the programs will determine the required employment forms to be completed by job applicants upon job offer as a condition of employment.

Immigration Law Compliance

POLICY

KenCrest complies with the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 (and any amendments) which requires employers to employ only United States citizens and aliens who are authorized to work in the United States.

PROCEDURES

- As a condition of employment, each new employee must properly complete the US
 Citizenship & Immigration Services (USCIS) Form I-9. Any offer of employment that is
 extended is conditional upon the prospective employee's compliance with immigration
 regulations which require that the employee produce proper documentation of his or her
 entitlement to work in the United States.
- 2) An employee has three days after his or her employment begins to provide proper I-9 documentation. If the employee does not comply with this requirement, he or she will be discharged from employment.
- 3) A former employee who is rehired must also complete the *USCIS Form I-9* and produce satisfactory documentation of his or her entitlement to work in the United States.
- 4) Employees are required to provide updated USCIS Form I-9 documentation as required by law
- 5) Human Resource representatives, Agency recruiters and hiring managers are responsible for ensuring that proper documentation is completed within the timeframes established by law.

Job-related Medical Requirements

POLICY

Applicants or employees may be required to submit job-related medical documentation.

- 1) Medical documentation may be required for reasons including but not limited to: pre-employment post-offer; in the case of physicals to evaluate the employee's ability to perform the essential functions of his/her job; physicals that are required to meet state or federal regulatory requirements; and to certify time off from work.
- 2) Different types of medical documentation, such as a physical examination form, medical certification form, and/or functional job analysis may be required to be completed by a healthcare provider.
- 3) A physician's statement will be required in the event of a continued absence of more than three(3) days, or frequent absences due to illness or disability. For more information, refer

to the *Paid Time Off* Policy and *Attachment B* in this Handbook. Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program.

- 4) For more information regarding medical certification from a physician in the event of a serious medical condition, refer to the Policy on "Leaves of Absence."
- 5) All medical information received will be kept confidential and maintained in a central office medical file separate from an employee's central office personnel file.

Employment Classification

POLICY

KenCrest classifies the status of each job and designates the job to the appropriate employment category. KenCrest complies with federal and state Wage and Hour laws in assigning proper classifications relevant to salaried and hourly jobs.

DEFINITIONS

- Exempt employees those employees who, according to applicable law, are exempt from both minimum wage and overtime requirements and are normally paid on a salary basis. Exempt employees are typically professional, executive and administrative employees.
- Non-exempt employees those employees who do not fall under the categories listed above, or otherwise do not meet the requirements for an exempt employee and therefore are subject to the minimum wage and overtime requirements of the Fair Labor Standards Act (and any amendments). Non-exempt employees are typically paid on an hourly basis.
- **Probationary employees** those employees who are within their first ninety days of employment, or who have had their initial probationary period extended.
- Regular employees those employees who have successfully completed their initial probationary period.
- Temporary employees those employees hired for a pre-determined period of time
 typically with a specific employment ending date, not to exceed a six month period.
 These employees are not to be confused with individuals working for KenCrest through a
 temporary staffing agency.
- **Full-time employees** those employees working thirty (30) hours or more per week on a regular basis.
- Part-time employees those employees working less than thirty (30) hours per week on a regular basis.

PROCEDURES

- 1) In the case of any change in classification, the immediate supervisor or a Human Resources representative will advise the employee of any changes in work conditions, benefits, etc.
- 2) If an employee changes from full-time to part-time status, whether initiated by the Agency or the employee, accrued time will be paid to the employee in accordance with the *Paid Time Off Policy* and procedures. Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program.
- 3) Temporary employees are not eligible to receive any benefits offered by KenCrest, unless and if mandated by law.
- 4) If a full-time temporary employee is changed to permanent classification, any amount of time worked in temporary employment may count toward satisfying the 90-day wait period for benefits. Any further eligibility determination is up to the discretion and review of the Human Resources Director.
- 5) The length of full-time temporary employment may not extend beyond one(1) year. At that time, a determination should be made to either make the temporary job permanent or end the job. Any such determination is up to the discretion and review of the program Director and Human Resources Director.

Probationary Period

POLICY

KenCrest maintains a probationary period of 90 calendar days.

- 1) Employees are placed on a probationary status for 90 calendar days for the following reasons:
 - Initial employment
 - Promotion
 - Transfer to another program
 - Transfer to a different position within an employee's program or main service area
 - Job performance
- 2) During their initial probationary period, newly hired employees will receive various mandatory trainings and Agency documents.
- 3) Employees will receive a copy of a job description outlining position responsibilities and requirements.

- 4) Employees will receive a written performance evaluation typically near the end of their probationary period which will include information about their performance to date. The performance evaluation will contain one of the following actions: the employee will be moved into regular employment status; or the employee's probationary period will be extended; or the employee will be discharged.
- 5) If KenCrest determines that the designated probationary period does not allow sufficient time to evaluate the employee's performance, the probationary period may be extended for a specified period of time not to exceed an additional 90 calendar days.
- 6) During the initial 90 day probationary period or an initial extended probation, employees cannot be granted *planned* PTO, and are limited to two(2) days of *unplanned* PTO. Refer to "Attachment B" for details. Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program. Employees may contact their direct supervisor or Human Resources for information.
- 7) Employees who resign or are discharged within their initial employment probationary period will not receive a pay out of unused accrued time.
- 8) Any absence may extend the probationary period by the length of the absence.
- 9) An employee who is not successful in the new position may be discharged from employment prior to the completion of the initial 90-day probationary period. Supervisors will consult with a Human Resources representative to make the determination and prepare notification to the employee.
- 10) Employees in their initial probationary period, or initial extended probationary period will not have recourse under the Grievance Policy.

SAFETY & HEALTH INFORMATION

General Safety

POLICY

KenCrest expects employees to take reasonable measures and exercise good judgment with regard to safety.

- 1) Employees, in conjunction with KenCrest, are responsible for taking reasonable measures and exercising good judgment with regard to ensuring their own safety, as well as that of other employees, the people who we support, visitors, or Agency property; and, employees should not place themselves or property in any potentially unsafe situation.
- 2) Employees and visitors are required to comply with federal, state, local, Agency and Program safety policies and regulations, including but not limited to:
 - a. OSHA Regulations
 - b. Fire Code/Safety Procedures
 - c. Vehicle Policy and Procedures
 - d. Site specific Evacuation/Contingency Plans
 - e. Infection Control Policy and Procedures
 - f. Proper Lifting and Transferring Procedures
- 3) Employees are required to immediately report any unsafe conditions to their supervisor. All employees are expected to correct unsafe conditions as promptly as possible, if they are qualified to do so otherwise a qualified person (such as an electrician or maintenance worker) should be contacted to rectify the situation.
- 4) All accidents/incidents that result in injury must be immediately reported to the supervisor, regardless of how minor the injury may appear. Supervisors must then contact the Workers' Compensation Specialist in the Human Resources Department as soon as possible and complete the appropriate forms as required by the state. Please refer to the policies on "Workers' Compensation Pennsylvania" or "Workers' Compensation Delaware" or "Workers' Compensation Connecticut."
- 5) All work-related accidents/injuries will be investigated by the employee's supervisor immediately to determine if the incident was preventable. Completion and review of the *Supervisor's Accident and Illness Investigative Form* may be considered an informal counseling should the accident be deemed preventable. Disciplinary action may occur for severe or multiple preventable safety incidences.
- 6) In order to decrease the risk of injury to themselves or the individuals they support, employees will be responsible for wearing clothing and accessories that are appropriate for their specific work environment and which do not present a safety concern while at work.
- 7) Employees are encouraged to offer recommendations to improve KenCrest's injury and illness prevention program or related operating plans. Written safety suggestions should be provided to the employee's supervisor or a Human Resources representative.

8) KenCrest is not responsible or liable for an employee's personal possessions in the workplace or on the property. Employees are encouraged to leave valuables at home and only bring the minimum necessary possessions with them to work. An employee's personal possessions may not be stored on KenCrest property. Employees should consult with their supervisor to help determine a safe, secure place to keep personal possessions during work hours.

Violence and Abuse

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits employees from engaging in either actual /threatened physical violence or physical/emotional abuse, possessing dangerous or unauthorized materials and/or weapons (e.g. explosives, firearms, knives) while conducting Agency business or while on Agency property.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Employees should immediately inform their supervisor and/or program Director of situations (either within the Agency or outside of work) that could pose a threat to their safety or the safety of others in the workplace.
- Any and all acts of violence or threats of violence and statements that may be construed as threats or implied threats made against any KenCrest employee or property will be taken seriously and investigated fully, which may include reporting to appropriate law enforcement officials.
- 3) Employees should immediately follow the program procedures on reporting client abuse if they witness violence or abuse against an individual supported by KenCrest.

Occupational Exposure to Bloodborne Pathogens

POLICY

KenCrest complies with the OSHA Standard on Occupational Exposure to Bloodborne Pathogens (and any amendments).

- 1) Each program is required to have an exposure control plan. Employees must read the exposure control plan which can be found on file at each KenCrest office and work location.
- 2) Employees will be informed by a program representative if they are covered under the Occupational Exposure to Bloodborne Pathogens Standard.
- 3) Training on the Standard is mandatory for all covered employees.

- 4) All employees covered by the Standard will be offered the opportunity to receive Hepatitis B vaccinations at the expense of the Agency.
- 5) In the event that a work-related exposure incident occurs, an employee should refer to their specific state exposure incident procedures, which can be found on file at each KenCrest office and work location.
- 6) Universal precautions are to be used to protect all employees and individuals we support from exposure to diseases which are spread through human blood and bodily fluids.
- 7) Pre-service training in universal precautions is required for all employees whose work puts them in direct contact with the individuals we support.
- 8) Precautions to prevent exposure to diseases are to be taken in all potential exposure situations, whether or not the person(s) involved are known to be infected.
- 9) Employees must read the "Procedures Regarding Universal Precautions for Infection Control" which is distributed at the required Infection Control training and can be found on file at each KenCrest office and work location.

Drug, Alcohol & Substance Abuse

POLICY

KenCrest employees (whether actively at work or not) are prohibited from using, selling, purchasing, manufacturing, possessing, distributing, dispensing or being under the influence (as determine by established testing levels) of alcohol, illegal drugs or other controlled substances while performing KenCrest business and/or while on KenCrest property.

DEFINITIONS

- The term "alcohol" refers to any and all liquor, beer, wine and other distilled spirits intended for human consumption.
- The terms "illegal drugs" and "controlled substance" refers to those substances and drugs the sale, purchase, manufacture, possession, distribution, dispensation or use of which are prohibited under any federal, state, or local law, as well as prescription drugs when used other than pursuant to a valid doctor's prescription.

PROCEDURES

1) Off duty employees who reside on KenCrest premises may consume legal alcoholic beverages within the confines of their private quarters as long as such consumption does not result in a breath alcohol level of intoxication of .04 or greater. Employees are responsible for making sure any visitor or guest to an employee's private quarters adheres to this policy and procedures.

- 2) Employees are required to notify their supervisor if taking any prescription or over-the-counter drugs which may adversely affect their ability to perform their job functions.
- 3) While at work, employees are required to keep prescription drugs in their original container identifying the drug, dosage, date of prescription, and physician.
- 4) Any employee who has observed a violation or has cause to believe that another employee has violated any of the policies listed above is required to report such violation to his/her immediate supervisor.
- 5) Any employee who is convicted under any criminal drug statute, as defined in the Drug Free Workplace Act, for violation occurring on KenCrest property or while performing KenCrest business must notify his/her program Director within 5 days after such conviction. The proper federal, state or local agency will then be notified within 10 days by the employee's program Director.
- 6) Testing of applicants post-offer, pre-hire and testing of employees randomly and for reasonable suspicion will be conducted by KenCrest in furtherance of these procedures. Refer to "Attachment A" at the end of this handbook for specific testing procedures.
- 7) Failure to report a suspicion of drug and/or alcohol involving another employee will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment.
- 8) All employees are required to attend training on KenCrest's Drug, Alcohol and Substance Abuse Policies & Procedures within their initial three- month probationary period.
- 9) Violation of any of the procedures listed above, including refusal to submit to testing when required to do so, refusal to sign any requested consent or release forms, or refusal to cooperate with a supervisor's investigation in the case of reasonable suspicion testing will result in termination of employment for employees and denial of a final offer of employment for applicants.

HIPAA

POLICY

KenCrest complies with the Privacy and Security Rules of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA).

PROCEDURE

1) Employees are to refer to the "KenCrest HIPAA Policy & Procedures" manual for procedural information. Employees may ask their supervisor for a copy of the manual.

COMPENSATION & BENEFITS

Compensation Plan

POLICY

KenCrest maintains hourly and salary pay ranges for each job classification.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Each job is assigned a pay grade on the compensation scale.
- 2) A review of the agency compensation plan will be conducted at least once annually.
- 3) The Human Resources Director is responsible to oversee administration of the compensation plan and maintain its integrity.
- 4) Management reserves the sole discretion to make compensation determinations.

Timekeeping

POLICY

KenCrest complies with federal and state laws which require employers to keep an accurate record of employee work time in order to calculate employee pay and benefits.

PROCEDURES

- 1) All records and equipment documenting time worked (e.g. timecards, timesheets, swipe cards and machines, etc.) are the property of KenCrest. Consequently, any unauthorized removal, destruction, tampering, altering, misrepresentation, material omission, or falsification of time records is prohibited.
- 2) All employees must accurately record their time. Further, non-exempt employees (refer to the Policy on "Employment Classification") must also record the beginning and ending time of their meal period and must also record the beginning and ending time of any split shifts or departure from work for personal reasons.
- 3) An employee's actual, accurate time worked must be reflected in the proper timekeeping document. Failure to do so is considered falsification of records.
- 4) Completion of time records will be determined by the employee's department procedures and will be dependent upon the type of time recording method used (e.g. timecards, timesheets, swipe cards, etc.).
- 5) All records of an employee's time worked must be reviewed and approved by a supervisor.
- 6) Failure by an employee to submit records of work time may result in delayed payment.

24

Overtime

POLICY

KenCrest complies with the overtime requirements established in the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and other applicable laws.

- 1) KenCrest reserves the right to require employees to work overtime.
- 2) Exempt employees are expected to adjust their time schedules to most effectively carry out the responsibilities of their job. The demands of the exempt position may require working beyond regular working hours without additional compensation.
- 3) All overtime work performed by a non-exempt employee must receive the supervisor's prior authorization.
- 4) Overtime assignments will be distributed as equitably as practical to all employees qualified to perform the required work.
- 5) Non-exempt employees who work more than 40 hours in a work week will be paid for those overtime hours at a rate of one and one-half times their regular hourly rate.
- 6) Overtime pay is based on actual hours worked. Use of PTO, LTM, holiday, or any other accrued time will not be considered hours worked for purposes of performing overtime calculations for the work week in which the overtime was performed.
- 7) All overtime is determined on a weekly basis. For example, if an employee works 50 hours one week and 30 hours the next week and receives one paycheck for those 80 hours, he or she must receive overtime pay for the extra ten hours worked in week one even though the total hours for the two week period is the same as if he or she worked 40 hours each week.
- 8) For the purpose of determining overtime, the hours a non-exempt employee works within his or her own program will be combined with any hours worked in another program.
- 9) Overtime wages will be paid to the non-exempt employee in the paycheck for the period in which it was earned.
- 10) Employees will not accrue Paid Time Off (PTO) hours on any overtime hours worked.

Payroll Deductions

POLICY

KenCrest complies with federal, state, and local laws that require certain income tax withholdings from an employee's pay. KenCrest also makes deductions which are required by court order.

PROCEDURES

- 1) KenCrest makes required legal and court ordered payroll deductions. KenCrest offers benefit plans beyond those required by law. When the employee must pay in part or in full for their selected benefits, the employee must sign a payroll deduction authorization form. Any other deductions from an employee's pay will only be taken with the employee's authorization and/or in accordance with law.
- 2) Questions concerning paycheck deductions should be directed to the employee's supervisor, payroll representative or the central Payroll Office.
- 3) Upon resignation or discharge, employees must immediately return Agency property including but not limited to vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, keys, debts owed to the Agency, and materials. Failure to abide by this Procedure may result in KenCrest withholding the employee's final paycheck or deducting the amount owed from the same check. An employee's signature, acknowledging receipt of the KenCrest Employee Handbook and this policy, serves as the required notification and authorization for such withholding.

Payday

POLICY

KenCrest pays employees on a biweekly basis.

- 1) Employees are paid bi-weekly for work performed through a two week period. The pay period begins at 12:00AM on Monday morning and ends two weeks later at 11:59PM Sunday night. Some employees in the Children's Residential Program will be referred to specific procedures regarding pay period beginning and ending times for that program.
- 2) Employees choose to receive their pay through either bank direct deposit or pay card.
- 3) If an employee notices that his/her pay stub information is incorrect, it is the employee's responsibility to notify their supervisor as soon as possible. The supervisor will conduct a review and work with the Payroll Office to make any necessary adjustments.
- 4) Salary or wage advances are not granted.

5) Employees are issued a paystub for each biweekly pay period. It is the employee's responsibility to retain the paystubs for their personal record and future reference. The Payroll Office may require a nominal fee for any paystub copy request.

Benefit Plans

POLICY

KenCrest provides employees with legally mandated benefits.

PROCEDURES

- 1) KenCrest also chooses to offer, to eligible employees, health and welfare benefits *not* mandated by law such as health insurance, life insurance, retirement plan, and paid time off. Other than those benefits mandated by law, KenCrest reserves the right to modify or eliminate benefit plans, with or without notice, as dictated by business needs.
- 2) Explanation of eligibility criteria, copies of plan documents, summary plan descriptions and benefit plan booklets can be obtained by contacting a Human Resources representative.

Paid Time Off (PTO)

POLICY

KenCrest provides all eligible full-time employees with paid time off.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program. Employees may contact their direct supervisor or Human Resources for information. (note: in accordance with Connecticut state law, KenCrest provides eligible part-time staff with paid sick leave which is outlined in a plan document available by the CT program).
- Refer to "Attachment B" at the end of this Handbook for accrual and usage procedures.

Holiday Time

POLICY

KenCrest provides full-time employees with paid holidays as designated by KenCrest each year.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Holiday time may not be used in advance of being accrued or approved.
- 2) Use of holiday time will not be considered hours worked for purposes of calculating overtime for the week in which the overtime was performed.
- 3) Due to the nature of the Agency's work, employees may be scheduled to work on a holiday. In such an event, program procedures for holiday work will apply.
- 4) If an employee works on a holiday, he/she must either take another day off within the same pay period (with supervisor approval) **or** be paid out for that holiday (an extra day) in that pay period. Holidays will not be carried forward.
- 5) Holidays which occur within a planned PTO period will not be counted as part of a PTO request. Employees will not be paid for both a holiday and a PTO day on the same calendar day.
- 6) Holidays will be paid during the initial probationary period.
- 7) Employees may be required to provide a doctor's note for any callout around a holiday and if the note is not provided, then the employee cannot be granted use of paid time off or long term medical time for the callout.
- 8) Other holiday procedures may apply. Supervisors will ensure that employees are aware of the holiday procedures within a particular program; and, employees are responsible to know about and refer to any other specific holiday procedures issued by their programs.

Bereavement Time

POLICY

KenCrest provides full-time employees up to three (3) days of bereavement leave.

- 1) In the event of the death of a spouse, significant partner, parent, child, step-parent, step-child, or sibling, up to three (3) days of paid bereavement time may be granted.
- 2) In the event of the death of a grandparent, grandchild, or in-law, one (1) day of paid bereavement time may be granted.
- 3) In the event of the death of a KenCrest colleague or consumer, based on the staffing needs of the program the Director will determine a plan that will enable employees to attend funeral services. Employees who were scheduled to work and who otherwise attend the funeral services may be paid as bereavement time.
- **4)** Directors may, at their discretion, approve requests for bereavement time in the event of the death of individuals other than those listed above.

- 5) Employees are required to notify their supervisor of the need for bereavement time as soon as possible.
- 6) Documentation of employee's attendance at a funeral service may be required upon request by a supervisor.

Jury Duty

POLICY

Employees will be granted time off with pay for jury duty service.

PROCEDURES

- Employees are required to notify supervisors immediately when they are called to jury duty.
 In order to make alternative scheduling arrangement, the court-issued notice must be shown to the employee's supervisor immediately after it is received
- 2) Employees are expected to report to work whenever the court schedule permits.
- 3) Upon return, the supervisor will submit the following information to the central Payroll Office: the notification letter and dates absent from work due to jury duty.

Witness Duty

POLICY

Employees will be granted time off with pay for witness duty service.

- 1) Employees are required to notify supervisors immediately when they are called to be a witness. In order to make alternative scheduling arrangements, the court-issued notice must be shown to the employee's supervisor immediately after it is received.
- 2) If an employee has been called as a witness as a result of his or her work at KenCrest, he or
 - she will be paid for the entire period of witness duty. If an employee has been called as a witness for reasons unrelated to his or her work at KenCrest, he or she may use any available time in his/her PTO Account to receive compensation for the period of the absence.
- 3) Employees are expected to report to work whenever the court schedule permits.
- 4) Upon the employee's return to work, the supervisor will submit to the central Payroll Office a copy of the notice and a record of the amount of time the employee spent on witness duty.

Leaves of Absence

POLICY

KenCrest complies with all applicable laws regarding required leaves of absence.

DEFINITIONS

The following types of leaves are available to KenCrest employees. These leaves fall into two categories: Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and Non-FMLA.

FMLA Leaves	Non-FMLA Leaves
Medical Family Parental Medical/Parental (Maternity) Military Caregiver Military Qualifying Exigency	Medical Family Parental Personal Military Educational

Employees who have been employed with KenCrest for at least one year and have worked at least 1,250 hours during the 12 month period immediately preceding the commencement of the leave (which may not need to be consecutive if there is a break in service) may be eligible for FMLA leave. Employees who do not qualify for a FMLA leave may be eligible for a non-FMLA leave.

All leaves of absence are **unpaid** unless the employee is using their accrued paid time off (PTO) and/or long-term medical (LTM) as required and allowable under this policy. While on an approved leave of absence, employees are required to first use all of their accrued PTO and/or LTM where allowable for the type of leave before any unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable).

Leaves of Absence (both FMLA and non-FMLA) are described as follows:

Medical: Employees who are unable to work because of a serious health condition or
disability may be granted a medical leave of absence. This type of leave covers serious
medical conditions, disabilities caused by pregnancy, and childbirth. Employees unable to
work due to a work-related injury or illness (workers' compensation) will be placed on a
medical leave of absence. If medically necessary, employees will be allowed to take leave
intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis.

Employees on a medical leave of absence that does not fall under workers' compensation must use accrued PTO and LTM time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

• Family: Employees may be granted a family leave of absence for the purpose of caring for a child, spouse, or parent who has a serious health condition. If medically necessary, employees will be allowed to take leave intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis.

Employees on a family leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

 Parental: Employees (male or female) may be granted a parental leave of absence in order to care for a newborn child or in the case of adoption or foster care, for the care and placement of the child. An employee's entitlement to parental leave expires 12 months after the date of the child's birth or placement.

Employees on a parental leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

• Personal: Employees may request a leave of absence for personal reasons.

Employees on a personal leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

 Military: A military leave of absence will be granted if an employee is inducted, or is recalled, to active duty in the Armed Forces of the United States. KenCrest complies with federal laws which provide protection in terms of reinstatement, seniority, etc. for veterans, members of the Reserves and National Guard, and any other employees who have been called to active duty.

Employees on a military leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

Military Caregiver: Employees may be granted a military caregiver leave of absence to care
for a family member or designated next of kin with a serious injury or illness related to
current military service. The employee is entitled to 26 workweeks of leave to care for a
covered service member in a single 12 month period. However, no more than 26
workweeks of leave may be taken in a single 12 month period.

Employees on a military caregiver leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

- Military qualifying exigency: Employees may be granted a military qualifying exigency leave
 to handle various non-medical exigencies arising out of an employee's spouse, son,
 daughter or parent being on active duty or on call for active duty status. An employee is
 allowed 12 weeks in a 12 month period. Qualifying exigencies have been defined as:
 - Short notice deployment (leave is limited to seven days, beginning on the date the service member is notified of the deployment).

- Military events and related activities.
- Childcare and school activities.
- Making or updating financial and legal arrangements to address a military member's absence.
- Counseling.
- Taking up to five days of leave to spend time with a covered military member who is on short term temporary rest and recuperation leave during employment.
- Attending post deployment activities.
- Any other event that the employee and the employer agree is a qualifying exigency.

Employees on a qualifying exigency leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (Note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

 Educational: Employees may request a leave of absence in order to continue their education.

Employees on an educational leave of absence must use accrued PTO time before unpaid time is taken. (note: employees in the Preschool Program must also use DTO time where applicable)

Please note: For leaves of absence due to pregnancy and/or childbirth, a combination of medical and parental leave will be used (not to exceed a combined total of 12 weeks). Medical leave will apply to women who have been certified by a physician as being medically unable to return to work for part of the 12 weeks due to medical issues, such as pregnancy complications and childbirth. The remainder of the 12 weeks may be classified as parental leave.

- 1) In order to accrue paid time off employees must either be using their accrued time or be actively at work. Employees will not be eligible to accrue paid time off if they are on a medical leave due to a work-related injury or illness or a non-work-related leave (e.g., medical, family, parental, educational, personal, military caregiver or qualifying exigency) and not using their accrued time. For more information about the use of accrued time while on a medical leave due to a work-related injury or illness, refer to the appropriate policy on "Workers' Compensation."
- 2) Full-time employees on an FMLA leave or an initial non-FMLA leave will receive holiday pay for any holiday that occurs during the leave period. Employees on an extended non-FMLA leave will not be eligible to receive holiday pay when a holiday occurs while on leave.
- 3) Initial leaves of absence (FMLA or non-FMLA) cannot exceed a combined maximum of 12 weeks annually for non-military caregiver; or 26 weeks maximum for military caregiver FMLA or a combination of both. This is inclusive of time off with pay, time off without pay, and a combination of the two. Additional time off (e.g., leave, use of accrued time) may be granted

- at the discretion of the employee's supervisor, after consulting with a Human Resources representative, and cannot exceed an additional 12 weeks.
- 4) For FMLA or non-FMLA leaves, the twelve month period used to calculate leave entitlement is calculated on a rolling basis by counting backwards from the date of the leave request.
- 5) KenCrest reserves the right to deny "key employees" restoration of employment to their previous position or to an equivalent or comparable position if such restoration will cause substantial and grievous economic injury to the Agency.
 - For the purpose of these policies, a "key employee" is defined as a salaried employee who worked at least 1,250 hours in the preceding 12 months and is among the highest paid 10% of all KenCrest employees working within a 75-mile radius of the facility at which the employee is employed.
- 6) Any employee who does not return to work at the conclusion of an approved leave of absence may be separated from employment. Employees on a medical leave of absence due to a work-related injury or illness who are still unable to return to work after a six month period may be discharged from employment with KenCrest. An employee whose job position is eliminated while on a leave of absence will be considered for equivalent position.
- 7) Requests for leaves of absence must be submitted in writing to the supervisor at least 30 days prior to commencement of the leave period, or as soon as is practicable. Failure to provide notice within the required 30 days, or as soon as is practicable, may result in the employee's leave being delayed. The supervisor will make the determination as to whether leave shall be granted.
- 8) Employees must make an effort to schedule the medical treatment of himself/herself, spouse, child or parent so as to not unduly disrupt the operations of the Agency.
- 9) Intermittent or reduced leave is not available unless medically necessary. When intermittent or reduced leave is granted based upon foreseeable planned medical treatment, the Agency has the right to transfer the employee temporarily to an available alternative position with equivalent pay and benefits to better accommodate recurring periods of leave.
- 10) The Agency may request that the employee on any type of leave report periodically on the status and intention of the employee to return to work.
- 11) Leaves of absence will be granted within the guidelines of these policies and procedures and applicable federal, state, and local laws including, but not limited to, the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), the Americans with Disabilities Act, and the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- 12) After an employee has reported out for over ten consecutive work days, he or she may be automatically placed on a leave of absence. This leave will become effective retroactive back to the first day the employee reported out. The employee will be notified of this in writing.
- 13) In the event of an employee's absence due to a reason that qualifies under the FMLA, an employee may be automatically placed on a leave of absence or have that time counted towards his or her FMLA entitlement.

- 14) A medical certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider will be required if an employee requests a medical, family or military caregiver leave of absence and/or if an employee reports out for over ten consecutive work days. Time off from work will be evaluated to determine if it should be counted against an employee's FMLA entitlement.
- 15) A medical certification from a physician, a copy of an invitational travel order (ITO) or an invitational travel authorization (ITA) issued to any member of the covered service member's family will be required if an employee requests a military caregiver leave.
- 16) A copy of the military member's active duty orders and a certification providing the appropriate facts related to the particular qualifying exigency for which leave is sought will be required if an employee requests military qualifying exigency leave.
- 17) Employees requesting a medical, family or military caregiver leave of absence will be required to return the completed appropriate Department of Labor medical certification form within 15 calendar days. If the medical certification is incomplete or insufficient and KenCrest asks for additional information, the employee has 7 days to provide the
 - additional information. KenCrest reserves the right to require medical certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider of KenCrest's choosing if the employee's medical certification is disputed. A KenCrest Human Resources manager, a leave administrator or a management official may contact the employee's health care provider to authenticate or clarify information contained on the certification. Failure to provide a required medical certification or additional documentation within the timeframe as requested by KenCrest may result in the denial of leave, or revoke the employee's entitlement to continued leave and may result in having the time already taken be considered as unauthorized leave.
- 18) All medical information received will be kept confidential and will be maintained in a central office medical file separate from an employee's central office personnel file.
- 19) KenCrest may require an employee to obtain subsequent re-certification to support continuing medical leave for one of the following reasons:
 - The employee requests an extension of leave.
 - Changed circumstances occur regarding the illness or injury.
 - The employer receives information that casts doubt upon the continuing validity of the most recent certification
 - The medical leave extends beyond a single leave year.
 - The employee's illness and treatment is open ended.
- 20) Employees returning to work from a medical leave will be required to provide a fitness for duty certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider that they are cleared to return to work. KenCrest may provide the physician or authorized healthcare provider with a document (e.g., job description, functional job analysis) outlining the job functions and duties of the employee's position.

- 21) Employees on a leave of absence, with the exception of military leave, will be required to maintain contact with KenCrest at an interval determined by the employee and his or her supervisor.
- 22) During the *initial* FMLA or non-FMLA medical, family or parental leave of absence, KenCrest will continue to provide the core, employer-paid Life/Accidental Death & Dismemberment and Long Term Disability coverage and will continue to contribute the employer portion towards health insurance benefits (if applicable) for full-time employees while on leave. (*Please note that KenCrest will only continue to fund the employer portion of health benefits for a maximum of 12 weeks per year.* Therefore, if the employee takes a subsequent leave within one year, they could be responsible for the total health premium from the start of the leave or any time during the leave).
- 23) Employees who have received an *additional* 12-week leave extension following an initial FMLA or non-FMLA medical, family or parental leave, and employees who are on a personal, military, or educational leave of absence, and wish to continue their health insurance coverage (if applicable) may be required to pay the *total premium* cost of coverage. However, KenCrest will continue to provide the core, employer-paid Life/Accidental Death & Dismemberment and Long Term Disability coverage for full-time employees.
- 24) While on leave, employees remain responsible for payments, if any, for their portion of health insurance premiums and any other elected benefits. Employees have the option to cancel any benefits they cannot pay for during the leave. Employees may re-elect their benefits when they return to work and they will be effective the first of the month following their return date. If the employee is receiving paychecks (e.g., using PTO or LTM) while on leave, benefit premiums will be deducted from the check. Employees not receiving a KenCrest paycheck will be billed and must send payment to KenCrest. Any employee whose premium payments are more than 30 days past due will lose coverage until such payments are made. Employees will be subject to any benefits changes that occur while they are on leave. Additionally, employees should consult with a Human Resources representative to review how their leave will affect their benefits.
- 25) In the case of parental, medical, family, military caregiver and military qualifying exigency leave, employees covered under the Family and Medical Leave Act will be
 - reinstated to either the same position occupied before the leave or an equivalent position
 with equivalent employment benefits, pay, and other terms and conditions of
 employment (any increase in pay [e.g., cost of living increases] or changes in benefits
 which are not dependent upon seniority or accrual during the leave period will be made
 effective upon the employee's return to work);
 - restored to the same worksite in which the employee commenced leave, or to a geographical proximate worksite; and
 - entitled to be returned to the same shift or equivalent schedule, and have the same opportunity for bonuses, and other discretionary and non-discretionary payments.

Leaves of Absence - Connecticut

POLICY

KenCrest complies with all applicable laws regarding required leaves of absence.

DEFINITIONS

The following types of leaves are available to KenCrest employees. These leaves fall into two categories: Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and Non-FMLA.

FMLA Leaves	Non-FMLA Leaves
Medical Family Parental Medical/Parental (Maternity) Military Caregiver Military Qualifying Exigency	Medical Family Parental Personal Military Educational

Employees who have been employed with KenCrest for at least one year and have worked at least 1000 hours during the 12 month period immediately preceding the commencement of the leave (which may not need to be consecutive if there is a break in service) may be eligible for FMLA leave. Employees who do not qualify for a FMLA leave may be eligible for a Non-FMLA leave.

All leaves of absence are **unpaid** unless the employee is using their accrued paid time off (PTO) and/or long-term medical (LTM) as required and allowable under this policy. While on an approved leave of absence, employees are required to first use all of their accrued PTO and/or LTM where allowable for the type of leave before any unpaid time is taken.

Leaves of absence (both FMLA and non-FMLA) are described as follows:

- Medical: Employees who are unable to work because of a serious health condition or disability may be granted a medical leave of absence. This type of leave covers serious medical conditions, disabilities caused by pregnancy, and childbirth. Employees unable to work due to a work-related injury or illness (workers' compensation) will be placed on a medical leave of absence. If medically necessary, employees will be allowed to take leave intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis.
 - Employees on a medical leave of absence that does not fall under workers' compensation must use accrued PTO and LTM time before unpaid time is taken.
- Family: Employees may be granted a family leave of absence for the purpose of caring for a child, spouse, or parent who has a serious health condition. If medically necessary, employees will be allowed to take leave intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis.

Employees on a family leave of absence must use accrued PTO before unpaid time is taken.

 Parental: Employees (male or female) may be granted a parental leave of absence in order to care for a newborn child or in the case of adoption or foster care, for the care and placement of the child. An employee's entitlement to parental leave expires 12 months after the date of the child's birth or placement.

Employees on a parental leave of absence must use accrued PTO before unpaid time is taken.

Personal: Employees may request a leave of absence for personal reasons.

Employees on a personal leave of absence must use accrued PTO before unpaid time is taken.

 Military: A military leave of absence will be granted if an employee is inducted, or is recalled, to active duty in the Armed Forces of the United States. KenCrest complies with federal laws which provide protection in terms of reinstatement, seniority, etc. for veterans, members of the Reserves and National Guard, and any other employees who have been called to active duty.

Employees on a military leave of absence must use accrued PTO before unpaid time is taken.

 Military Caregiver: Employees may be granted a military caregiver leave of absence to care for a family member or designated next of kin with a serious injury or illness related to current military service. The employee is entitled to 26 workweeks of leave to care for a covered service member in a single 12 month period. However, no more than 26 workweeks of leave may be taken in a single 12 month period.

Employees on a military caregiver leave of absence must use PTO before unpaid time is taken.

- Military qualifying exigency: Employees may be granted a military qualifying exigency leave to handle various non-medical exigencies arising out of an employee's spouse, son, daughter or parent being on active duty or on call for active duty status. An employee is allowed 12 weeks in a 12 month period. Qualifying exigencies have been defined as:
- Short notice deployment (leave is limited to seven days, beginning on the date the service member is notified of the deployment).
- Military events and related activities.
- Childcare and school activities.
- Making or updating financial and legal arrangements to address a military member's absence.
- Counseling.

- Taking up to five days of leave to spend time with a covered military member who is on short term temporary rest and recuperation leave during employment.
- Attending post deployment activities.
- Any other event that the employee and the employer agree is a qualifying exigency.
 - Employees on a qualifying exigency leave of absence must use accrued PTO before unpaid time is taken.
- Educational: Employees may request a leave of absence in order to continue their education.

Employees on an educational leave of absence must use PTO before unpaid time is taken.

Please note: For leaves of absence due to pregnancy and/or childbirth, a combination of medical and parental leave will be used (not to exceed a combined total of 16 weeks). Medical leave will apply to women who have been certified by a physician as being medically unable to return to work for part of the 16 weeks due to medical issues, such as pregnancy complications and childbirth. The remainder of the 16 weeks may be classified as parental leave.

- 1) In order to accrue paid time off employees must either be using their accrued time or be actively at work. Employees will not be eligible to accrue paid time off if they are on a medical leave due to a work-related injury or illness or a non-work-related leave (e.g., medical, family, parental, educational, personal, military caregiver or qualifying exigency) and not using their accrued time. For more information about the use of accrued time while on a medical leave due to a work-related injury or illness, refer to the policy on "Workers' Compensation—Connecticut."
- 2) Full-time employees on an FMLA leave or an initial non-FMLA leave will receive holiday pay for any holiday that occurs during the leave period. Employees on an extended non-FMLA leave will not be eligible to receive holiday pay when a holiday occurs while on leave.
- 3) Eligible employees may take up to 16 weeks of FMLA leave in a 24 month period under Connecticut law, or 26 weeks maximum for military caregiver FMLA or a combination of both. A subsequent FMLA leave in the second year of the 24 month period would be limited to the maximum of 12 weeks granted under federal law. This is inclusive of time off with pay, time off without pay, and a combination of the two. Additional time off (e.g., leave, use of accrued time) may be granted at the discretion of the employee's supervisor, after consulting with a Human Resources representative. The additional time off cannot exceed an additional 8 weeks in the first year and 12 weeks in the second year.
- 4) For FMLA or non-FMLA leaves, the twelve month period used to calculate leave entitlement is calculated on a rolling basis by counting backwards from the date of the leave request.

- 5) Under Connecticut state law, an employee—upon return from FMLA leave—is entitled to be restored to the position of employment, or an equivalent position with equivalent benefits, that the employee held before the leave.
- 6) Any employee who does not return to work at the conclusion of an approved leave of absence may be separated from employment. Employees on a medical leave of absence due to a work-related injury or illness who are still unable to return to work after a six month period will be discharged from employment with KenCrest. An employee whose job is eliminated while on a leave of absence will be considered for an equivalent position.
- 7) Requests for leaves of absence must be submitted in writing to the supervisor at least 30 days prior to commencement of the leave period, or as soon as is practicable. Failure to provide notice within the required 30 days, or as soon as is practicable, may result in the employee's leave being delayed. The supervisor will make the determination as to whether leave shall be granted.
- 8) Employees must make an effort to schedule the medical treatment of himself/herself, spouse, child or parent so as to not unduly disrupt the operations of the Agency.
- 9) Intermittent or reduced leave is not available unless medically necessary. When intermittent or reduced leave is granted based upon foreseeable planned medical treatment, the Agency has the right to transfer the employee temporarily to an available alternative position with equivalent pay and benefits to better accommodate recurring periods of leave.
- 10) The Agency may request that the employee on any type of leave report periodically on the status and intention of the employee to return to work.
- 11) Leaves of absence will be granted within the guidelines of these policies and procedures and applicable federal, state, and local laws including, but not limited to, the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), the Americans with Disabilities Act, and the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- 12) After an employee has reported out for over ten consecutive work days, he or she may be automatically placed on a leave of absence. This leave will become effective retroactive back to the first day the employee reported out. The employee will be notified of this in writing.
- 13) In the event of an employee's absence due to a reason that qualifies under the FMLA, an employee may be automatically placed on a leave of absence or have that time counted towards his or her FMLA entitlement.
- 14) A medical certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider will be required if an employee requests a medical, family or military caregiver leave of absence and/or if an employee reports out for over ten consecutive work days. Time off from work will be evaluated to determine if it should be counted against an employee's FMLA entitlement.
- 15) A medical certification from a physician, a copy of an invitational travel order (ITO) or an invitational travel authorization (ITA) issued to any member of the covered service member's family will be required if an employee requests a military caregiver leave.

- 16) A copy of the military member's active duty orders and a certification providing the appropriate facts related to the particular qualifying exigency for which leave is sought will be required if an employee requests military qualifying exigency leave.
- 17) Employees requesting a medical, family or military caregiver leave of absence will be required to return the completed appropriate Department of Labor medical certification form within 15 calendar days. If the medical certification is incomplete or insufficient and KenCrest asks for additional information, the employee has 7 days to provide the additional information. KenCrest reserves the right to require medical certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider of KenCrest's choosing if the employee's medical certification is disputed.
- 18) All medical information received will be kept confidential and will be maintained in a central office medical file separate from an employee's central office personnel file.
- 19) KenCrest may require an employee to obtain subsequent re-certification to support continuing medical leave for one of the reasons listed below. If the employee's health insurance does not pay for the recertification, then KenCrest will pay.
- The employee requests an extension of leave.
- Changed circumstances occur regarding the illness or injury.
- The employer receives information that casts doubt upon the continuing validity of the most recent certification
- The medical leave extends beyond a single leave year.
- The employee's illness and treatment is open ended.
- 20) Employees returning to work from a medical leave will be required to provide a fitness for duty certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider that they are cleared to return to work. Or, a simple statement that the employee can return to work is sufficient.
- 21) Employees on a leave of absence, with the exception of military leave, will be required to maintain contact with KenCrest at an interval determined by the employee and his or her supervisor.
- 22) During the *initial* FMLA or non-FMLA medical, family or parental leave of absence, KenCrest will continue to provide the core, employer-paid Life/Accidental Death & Dismemberment and Long Term Disability coverage and will continue to contribute the employer portion towards health insurance benefits (if applicable) for full-time employees while on leave. (*Please note that KenCrest will only continue to fund the employer portion of health benefits for a maximum of 16 weeks year 1 and maximum of 12 weeks year 2*).
- 23) Employees who have received an *additional* 8 week leave extension in year 1, or 12 week leave extension in year 2, following an initial FMLA or non-FMLA medical, family or parental leave, and employees who are on a personal, military, or educational leave of absence, and wish to continue their health insurance coverage (if applicable) may be

- required to pay the *total premium* cost of coverage. However, KenCrest will continue to provide the core, employer-paid Life/Accidental Death & Dismemberment and Long Term Disability coverage for full-time employees.
- 24) While on leave, employees remain responsible for payments, if any, for their portion of health insurance premiums and any other elected benefits. Employees have the option to cancel any benefits they cannot pay for during the leave. Employees may re-elect their benefits when they return to work and they will be effective the first of the month following their return date. If the employee is receiving paychecks (e.g. using PTO or LTM) while on leave, benefit premiums will be deducted from the check. Employees not receiving a KenCrest paycheck will be billed and must send payment to KenCrest. Any employee whose premium payments are more than 30 days past due will lose coverage until such payments are made. Employees will be subject to any benefits changes that occur while they are on leave. Additionally, employees should consult with a Human Resources representative to review how their leave will affect their benefits.
- 25) In the case of parental, medical, family, military caregiver and military qualifying exigency leave, employees covered under the Family and Medical Leave Act will be
 - reinstated to either the same position occupied before the leave or an equivalent
 position with equivalent employment benefits, pay, and other terms and
 conditions of employment (any increase in pay [e.g., cost of living increases] or
 changes in benefits which are not dependent upon seniority or accrual during the
 leave period will be made effective upon the employee's return to work);
 - restored to the same worksite in which the employee commenced leave, or to a geographical proximate worksite; and
 - entitled to be returned to the same shift or equivalent schedule, and have the same opportunity for bonuses, and other discretionary and non-discretionary payments.

Workers' Compensation—Connecticut

POLICY

KenCrest provides workers' compensation insurance in the form of payment of injury-related medical expenses and compensation of lost time in accordance with applicable law.

- 1) Failure to follow KenCrest's policy or procedures on workers' compensation may jeopardize the employee's right to receive compensation.
- 2) KenCrest maintains a Return to Duty Program for those employees who are eligible.
- 3) The employee is responsible for reporting an injury or suspicion of occupational disease immediately to his or her supervisor.

- 4) Within one calendar day of notification of an employee's work-related injury or illness, the supervisor is required to call the Connecticut Office Manager to report the work injury. The Office Manager will notify the Workers' Compensation Specialist, who will in turn report the injury to the Workers' Compensation carrier to file the claim. If the injury occurs after business hours, notification should occur at the start of the next business day or via voice mail. The Workers' Compensation Specialist will complete the *Employer's First Report of* Occupational Injury or Illness form.
- 5) KenCrest will provide an injured employee with a referral for their initial medical treatment. The employee must attend treatment with a designated provider referred by KenCrest for initial treatment. A copy of the list can be obtained at each community group home. Thereafter, an injured employee may choose any medical practitioner on the approved list of medical practitioners of the Workers' Compensation Commission Chairman who is licensed to practice in Connecticut, including practitioners of chiropractic, medicine, naturopathy, optometry, osteopathy, and podiatry. In the event of an emergency, the employee should seek treatment at the nearest emergency room or medical facility. Before returning to work, an employee must provide his or her supervisor with a return to work certificate obtained from the emergency room or medical facility attending physician.
- 6) Employees on a medical leave due to a work-related injury must notify KenCrest of any outside employment.
- 7) Employees are expected to remain in contact with their supervisor as well as the Workers' Compensation Specialist for the duration of their absence due to a work-related injury.
- 8) The injured employee's case will be reviewed on an ongoing basis. Further, an Independent Medical Examination (IME) may be requested at anytime for a reasonable cause at an appropriate time, or as is medically indicated.
- 9) In accordance with the Connecticut Workers' Compensation Act, the chart below describes the workers' compensation payment schedule, as well as regulations for using accrued time.

Connecticut Workers' Compensation				
Out of work:	Payments:	Accrued time:		
0 - 3 days	Not applicable.	Usage allowed.		
4 - 6 days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time lost during the fourth through sixth day.	Usage not allowed.		
7+ days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time lost, retroactive to day one of the injury.	Usage not allowed.		

- 10) Employees are not eligible to use their accrued time to make up the difference between their full salary and the amount they receive on workers' compensation.
- 11) Employees receiving workers' compensation are not eligible to accrue paid time off.
- 12) Employees returning to work after being out on workers' compensation leave will be required to provide certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider that they are able to perform the functions of their job. KenCrest will provide the physician or healthcare provider with a document (e.g., functional job analysis) outlining the job functions and duties of the employee's position. The physician or authorized healthcare provider should indicate whether or not the employee is able to perform the job functions and duties of the position, as well as any accommodations and/or restrictions. If accommodations and/or restrictions are indicated, the supervisor, in consultation with the Human Resources representative and the Workers' Compensation Specialist, will determine the reasonableness of providing such accommodations in order to enable the employee to perform the essential functions of the position. Additionally, light or modified duty in the same or different position may be provided within the Agency. For detailed information, please refer to the "Return to Duty Program Procedures" in Attachment C.
- 13) Employees in Connecticut may be placed on a medical leave of absence that may or may not fall under the Family and Medical Leave Act in the event of a work-related injury or illness (workers' compensation). If an employee is unable to return to work after a six month period, he or she may be discharged from employment with KenCrest. An employee who returns to work before the six months have ended must work at least two consecutive weeks at his/her pre-injury position or equivalent before being considered back to work. If the employee is rehired within a year from discharge date, the employee will maintain his or her previous years of service.
- 14) For more information, including details about how employee benefits are handled while on a medical leave, employees should refer to the section "Leaves of Absence."

Workers' Compensation—Delaware

POLICY

KenCrest provides workers' compensation insurance in the form of payment of injury-related medical expenses and compensation of lost time in accordance with applicable law.

- 1) Failure to follow KenCrest's policy or procedures on workers' compensation may jeopardize the employee's right to receive compensation.
- 2) KenCrest maintains a Return to Duty Program for those employees who are eligible.
- 3) The employee is responsible for reporting an injury or suspicion of occupational disease immediately to his or her supervisor.
- 4) Within one calendar day of notification of an employee's work-related injury or illness, the supervisor is required to call the Delaware Office Human Resources Assistant to report the

work injury. The Human Resources Assistant will notify the Workers' Compensation Specialist, who will in turn report the injury to the Workers' Compensation carrier to file the claim. If the injury occurs after business hours, notification should occur at the start of the next business day or via voice mail. The Human Resources Assistant is responsible for completing and typing the "State of Delaware Employer's Report of Occupational Injury or Disease" form and submitting this report to the Workers' Compensation Specialist.

- 5) KenCrest will provide the employee with a suggested list of physicians which are available to treat the injured employee. The employee may select one of these physicians for his or her initial visit, as well as any follow-up visits.
- 6) If the employee chooses to see a physician or an authorized healthcare provider who is not on the suggested list, the employee must notify the workers' compensation representative. For the initial visit, as well as all follow-up visits, the physician or authorized healthcare provider is asked to provide the following documentation: relevant medical history; diagnosis; physical findings; treatment; and the prognosis for recovery, including the return to work date.
- 7) In the event of an emergency, the employee should seek treatment at the nearest emergency room or medical facility. Before returning to work, an employee must provide his or her supervisor with a return to work certificate obtained from the emergency room or medical facility attending physician.
- 8) Employees on a medical leave due to a work-related injury must notify KenCrest of any outside employment.
- 9) The injured employee's case will be reviewed on an ongoing basis. Further, a Dependent Medical Examination (DME) may be requested at three to six month intervals, or as is medically indicated.
- 10) In accordance with the workers' compensation law for the state of Delaware, the chart below describes the workers' compensation payment schedule, as well as regulations for using accrued time.

Delaware Workers' Compensation				
Out of work for:	Payments:	Accrued time:		
0 - 3 days	Not applicable.	Usage allowed.		
4 - 7days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time lost during the fourth through the seventh day.	Usage not allowed.		
8+ days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time lost, retroactive to day one of the injury.	Usage not allowed.		

- 11) Employees are not eligible to use their accrued time to make up the difference between their full salary and the amount they receive on workers' compensation.
- 12) Employees receiving workers' compensation are not eligible to accrue paid time off.
- 13) Employees are expected to remain in contact with their supervisor as well as the Workers' Compensation Specialist for the duration of their absence due to a work-related injury.
- 14) Employees returning to work after being out on workers' compensation will be required to provide certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider that they are able to perform the job functions and duties of their job. KenCrest will provide the physician or authorized healthcare provider with a document (e.g., functional job analysis) outlining the job functions and duties of the employee's position. The physician or authorized healthcare provider should indicate whether or not the employee is able to perform the job functions and duties of the position, as well as any accommodations and/or restrictions. If accommodations and/or restrictions are indicated, the supervisor, in consultation with the Workers' Compensation Specialist and a Human Resources representative, will determine the reasonableness of providing such accommodations in order to enable the employee to perform the essential functions of the position. Additionally, light or modified duty in the same or different position may be provided within the Agency. For detailed information, please refer to the "Return to Duty Program Procedures" in Attachment C.
- 15) Employees in Delaware may be placed on a medical leave of absence that may or may not fall under the Family and Medical Leave Act in the event of a work-related injury or illness (workers' compensation). If an employee is unable to return to work after a six-month period, he or she may be discharged from employment with KenCrest. An employee who returns to work before the six months have ended must work at least two consecutive weeks at his/her pre-injury position or equivalent before being considered back to work. If the employee is rehired within a year from his or her discharge date, the employee will maintain his or her previous years of service.
- 16) For more information, including details about how employee benefits are handled while on a medical leave, employees should refer to the section "Leaves of Absence."

Workers' Compensation—Pennsylvania

POLICY

KenCrest provides workers' compensation insurance in the form of payment of injury-related medical expenses and compensation of lost time in accordance with applicable law.

- 1) Failure to follow KenCrest's policy or procedures on workers' compensation may jeopardize the employee's right to receive compensation.
- 2) KenCrest maintains a Return to Duty Program for those employees who are eligible.
- 3) The employee is responsible for reporting an injury or suspicion of occupational disease immediately to his or her supervisor.

- 4) Within one calendar day of notification of an employee's work-related injury or illness, the supervisor is required to call the Workers' Compensation Specialist to report the employee's injury. If the injury occurs after business hours, notification should occur at the start of the next business day or via voice mail. The Workers' Compensation Specialist will complete the "Pennsylvania Employer's Report of Occupational Injury or Disease" form.
- 5) KenCrest will provide the employee with a list of Panel Physicians for medical treatment. KenCrest will pay for reasonable medical and surgical services and supplies for the first 90 days from the date of the employee's first visit. If an employee treats with a physician not listed on the panel, the bills may not be covered by workers' compensation. Either the employee or the Workers' Compensation Specialist can schedule the initial visit.
- 6) In the event of an emergency, the employee should seek treatment at the nearest emergency room or medical facility. Before returning to work, an employee must provide his or her supervisor with a return to work certificate obtained from the emergency room or medical facility attending physician.
- 7) If the employee chooses to see his or her own physician or authorized healthcare provider after the first 90 days of the his/her initial visit, he or she must notify the Workers' Compensation Specialist of this action within five calendar days of beginning treatment with the new physician or authorized healthcare provider. Furthermore, the employee's physician or authorized healthcare provider is required to provide medical documentation of each visit within ten calendar days of the initial visit and once a month thereafter. This documentation must include such information as relevant medical history; diagnosis; physical findings; treatment; and the prognosis for recovery, including the return to work date.
- 8) Employees on a medical leave due to a work-related injury must notify KenCrest of any outside employment.
- 9) Employees are expected to remain in contact with their supervisor as well as the Workers' Compensation Specialist for the duration of their absence due to a work-related injury.
- 10) The injured employee's case will be reviewed on an ongoing basis. Further, an Independent Medical Examination (IME) may be requested at three to six-month intervals, or as is medically indicated.

11) In accordance with the Pennsylvania Workers' Compensation Act, the chart below describes the workers' compensation payment schedule, as well as regulations for using accrued time.

Pennsylvania Workers' Compensation					
Out of work:	Payments:	Accrued time:			
0 - 7 days	Not applicable.	Usage allowed.			
8 - 14 days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time during the eighth through fourteenth day.	Usage not allowed. lost			
15+ days	Workers' compensation payments provided for time retroactive to day one of the injury.	•			

- 12) Employees are not eligible to use their accrued time to make up the difference between their full salary and the amount they receive on workers' compensation.
- 13) Employees receiving workers' compensation are not eligible to accrue paid time off.
- 14) Employees returning to work after being out on workers' compensation leave will be required to provide certification from a physician or authorized healthcare provider that they are able to perform the functions of their job. KenCrest will provide the physician or healthcare provider with a document (e.g., functional job analysis) outlining the job functions and duties of the employee's position. The physician or authorized healthcare provider should indicate whether or not the employee is able to perform the job functions and duties of the position, as well as any accommodations and/or restrictions. If accommodations and/or restrictions are indicated, the supervisor, in consultation with a Human Resources representative and the Workers' Compensation Specialist, will determine the reasonableness of providing such accommodations in order to enable the employee to perform the essential functions of the position. Additionally, light or modified duty in the same or different position may be provided within the Agency. For detailed information, please refer to the "Return to Duty Program Procedures" in Attachment C.
- 15) Employees in Pennsylvania may be placed on a medical leave of absence that may or may not fall under the Family and Medical Leave Act in the event of a work-related injury or illness (workers' compensation). If an employee is unable to return to work after a six month period, he or she may be discharged from employment with KenCrest. An employee who returns to work before the six months have ended must work at least two consecutive weeks at his/her pre-injury position or equivalent before being considered back to work. If the employee is rehired within a year from discharge date, the employee will maintain his or her previous years of service.
- 16) For more information, including details about how employee benefits are handled while on a medical leave, employees should refer to the section "Leaves of Absence."

GENERAL WORK RULES

Access to Personnel Files

POLICY

KenCrest maintains a record of employment for each employee in a central personnel file and allows access to the personnel file on a limited basis. Employee personnel files are the Agency's property.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Employee files are kept confidential. Access to the files is limited to authorized staff with a need to know. This means access is limited to the Human Resources and Payroll staff, senior management and supervisors upon authorization by Human Resources.
- 2) A current employee or a former employee actively involved in the grievance process who wishes to view his/her central personnel file must give reasonable notice and make an appointment with a Human Resources representative to schedule a date and time for review.
- 3) An employee may review his/her file only twice (2x) per calendar year.
- 4) The file review will take place at a time and place designated by a Human Resources representative, who also must be present during the review.
- 5) Employees can take notes but will not be allowed to photocopy any documents from their personnel file.
- 6) Former employees having exhausted the grievance process will not be allowed access to their central office personnel file.

Work Schedules

POLICY

KenCrest employees are required to comply with their designated work schedules, including any required emergency or special assignments.

- Since work schedules for employees vary throughout KenCrest, supervisors will advise employees of their individual work schedules. Staffing needs and operational demands may necessitate variations in starting and ending times, as well as variations in the total hours that may be scheduled each day and week.
- 2) Employees may be required to modify their normal work schedules in the case of emergency or special assignments. For instance, employees may be required to remain on duty beyond normally scheduled hours, report for work prior to their actual starting time, or work on days for which they have not been previously scheduled.
- 3) Decisions on emergency or special assignments will be made by supervisors after consultation with the appropriate program Director.

4) For more information, employees should refer to the Policies on "Attendance and Punctuality" and "Overtime."

Meal Periods

POLICY

KenCrest will provide an unpaid meal period to employees whose positions do not require provision of direct service during meal periods to the individuals who we support.

PROCEDURES

- Programs will establish meal period standards in order to meet the needs of the program. Any additional break period that may be offered will also be determined by the program.
- 2) A non-exempt employee (see Policy on "Employment Classification") must be relieved of all job duties and responsibilities during his or her unpaid meal period. If a non-exempt employee performs work during the meal period, then it is treated as time worked and will be compensated according to the guidelines established in the Fair Labor Standards Act and/or other applicable laws.

Attendance and Punctuality

POLICY

Employees are required to be reliable and punctual in reporting for scheduled work.

- Employees must notify their supervisor in advance of an anticipated absence, lateness or
 other deviation in scheduled work hours. Employees are responsible to know of and refer to
 their program's specific call-out instructions about who to contact and by what time
 employees must call-out prior to their start time.
- 2) Employees are expected to be present at their work location at their scheduled time. Lateness is defined as any time thereafter.
- 3) Excessive lateness is defined as three (3) times in a one month period.
- 4) An employee's actual arrival time must be reflected in Kronos and/or on the proper timekeeping document. Failure to do so is considered falsification of records.
- 5) A physician's statement will be required in the event of absence of three (3) or more consecutive days, frequent absences, or a pattern of absences.
- 6) Employees who fail to show up for work for two consecutive days without prior notification (no call, no show) may be considered as having voluntarily resigned their position with KenCrest.

Employee Personal Data Changes

POLICY

KenCrest requires every employee to submit accurate personal data.

PROCEDURES

- Employees are responsible to notify their supervisor or Human Resources representative as soon as possible of any changes in their personal data. Examples include changes to:
 - Name
 (The employee will be required to complete a new W4 form; also, a Residency Certification form if they work in or live in Pennsylvania)
 - Mailing address
 (The employee will be required to complete a new W4 form; also a Residency Certification form if they work in or live in Pennsylvania)
 - Phone number
 - Emergency contact
 - Licenses
 - Certificates
 - Family status that may affect employee benefits

Inservice Training

POLICY

KenCrest provides general and job-specific inservice training to employees.

- 1) Employees are informed of those trainings which they are required to attend.
- 2) An employee's wages will be paid for attendance at approved and required inservice trainings.
- 3) A record of attendance at required inservice training sessions will be kept in an employee's file at the program office and/or the KenCrest central office personnel file.
- 4) Some programs require successful completion and/or certification in certain inservice training areas (e.g., CPR, first aid) before an employee may begin, or continue, his or her employment with KenCrest.

5) If an employee fails to complete a required training or retraining by their due date, then he or she may be removed from the work schedule and remain off (unpaid) until training is satisfactorily complete. Employee may be disciplined up to and including termination if the required training is not completed as of the extended due date.

Emergency Closings

POLICY

KenCrest will determine when emergency conditions may require the closing of a work location.

PROCEDURE

- 1) Emergency conditions, such as severe weather, fire, flood, snow, or earthquake may necessitate the closing of a work location.
- 2) Due to unique and varied operating requirements, KenCrest programs have their own emergency closing procedures to which employees should refer to and obtain from their supervisor.
- Generally, when the Agency and/or a program closes a work location due to an emergency, employees who were scheduled to work at that location will be notified and will be paid for their shift.

Smoking

POLICY

Smoking is prohibited in KenCrest work sites, including offices, facilities, centers, licensed residential homes, and Agency vehicles.

PROCEDURE

Directors may establish a designated outdoor smoking area for that sole purpose.
 Directors also have the discretion to implement more restrictive standards, including a completely smoke-free environment.

Insubordination

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits insubordinate behaviors in the workplace.

PROCEDURE

 Prohibited insubordinate behaviors include but are not limited to: the failure or refusal to obey directives or instructions of a supervisor; refusal to do assigned work or refusal to perform work in the manner described by a supervisor; use of abusive, threatening, or inappropriate language toward a supervisor; and disrespectful conduct toward a supervisor.

Internal Investigations

POLICY

Employees are required to cooperate in an internal investigation and maintain the confidentiality of information shared or discussed during an internal investigation. Failure to do so may be grounds for disciplinary action, up to and including discharge.

PROCEDURES

- 1) An employee being interviewed during an internal investigation will not be allowed to have a co-worker, family member or attorney present during the interviewing process.
- 2) An employee who is the subject of an investigation may be placed on administrative leave (without pay) depending upon the circumstances warranting the investigation.
 - a. If an investigation is required, the employee may be placed on administrative leave until the investigation is complete. The period of administrative leave will be unpaid. Based on the investigation findings, a decision will be made about appropriate disciplinary action. If the employee is suspended or discharged, then the administrative leave in its entirety or a portion of it will be unpaid. If the employee is restored to work, then they will receive back pay. A determination about appropriate disciplinary action and eligibility for pay will be made by the program Director in consultation with a senior Human Resources representative. The employee will be notified about the determination.

Responding to Outside Requests for Reference Checks

POLICY

KenCrest will respond to outside requests for reference checks from other employers.

- 1) Human Resources and central Payroll Office representatives are authorized to provide verification of previous or current employment based on length of service and job title.
- No additional employment data will be provided without a written employment reference request and authorized release form signed by the individual who is the subject of the inquiry.

- 3) Any written employment reference request and signed authorized release form must be forwarded to the Director of Employee Relations for review and completion.
- 4) Responses to such inquiries will be limited to factual information that can be substantiated by KenCrest's records, including the employee's personnel file.
- 5) Current or former employees may submit a written request for a letter of recommendation, which can be provided by their supervisor in consultation with a Human Resources representative.

Confidentiality/Nondisclosure

POLICY

KenCrest requires the protection of confidential Agency information.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Protection of confidential Agency information includes, but is not limited to: data regarding the individuals we support (unless information is formally released by an individual we support or his or her legal guardian), employee information, fiscal information, human resource strategies, and pending projects and proposals.
- 2) If an employee is unsure of whether information is classified as confidential, or whether a person is authorized to receive the information, the employee should consult his or her supervisor or program Director.
- 3) Employees are required to maintain the confidentiality of information shared or discussed during an internal investigation.
- 4) Any employee who discloses confidential Agency information to a person who is not authorized to receive that information will be subject to disciplinary action (including possible discharge) and legal action, even if he or she does not actually benefit from the disclosed information.
- 5) Medical information regarding the individuals we support may be protected under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). Employees should refer to the "KenCrest HIPAA Policies and Procedures" manual for more detailed information and responsibilities.

Conflicts of Interest

POLICY

KenCrest prohibits any employee or immediate family member from personally profiting from any companies, organizations, or persons doing business with the Agency.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Employees and family members are prohibited from receiving any type of personal profit from any supplier, provider, customer, or Agency supported individuals, such as: favors, fees, payments, substantial gifts, gratuities, loans of any monies, free services.
- Employees may not engage in political activity in the name of the Agency unless it furthers
 the Agency's mission or interests and is approved by their Service Area Director and/or
 Chief Operating Officer.
- 3) It is an employee's duty to report any proposed transaction that may constitute a conflict of interest to his or her supervisor, who will discuss the employee's concern with the Service Area Director and/or Chief Operating Officer.
- 4) If an employee is not sure if something constitutes a conflict of interest he or she should consult his or her supervisor, who will discuss the employee's concern with the Service Area Director and/or Chief Operating Officer.
- 5) The Service Area Director and/or Chief Operating Officer will advise the Executive Director of the facts concerning potential conflict of interest allegations and what, if any, steps have been taken to protect the Agency.

Use of Agency Equipment and Vehicles

POLICY

KenCrest expects employees to exercise care, perform required maintenance, and follow all operating instructions, safety standards and guidelines when using Agency equipment and vehicles.

- 1) The unauthorized, negligent, destructive, or unsafe use or operation of equipment or vehicles is prohibited.
- 2) The use of Agency vehicles requires prior approval by the employee's supervisor. The driver of any Agency vehicle must have a valid driver's license and acceptable motor vehicle record (MVR). Incurring excessive or avoidable traffic and parking violations is prohibited.
- 3) Employees must notify their supervisor if any equipment, machines, tools, or vehicles appear to be damaged, defective, or are in need of repair. Employees are required to follow any program reporting requirements relating to damaged or defective equipment and materials.
- 4) Employees may be held responsible to pay for the cost of replacing lost, stolen or damaged equipment (such as laptop computers, cell phones, etc.) or vehicles that are the property of KenCrest.
- 5) Questions about an employee's responsibility for maintenance and care of equipment or vehicles used on the job should be asked of an employee's supervisor.

- 6) Desks, lockers, and other storage devices may be provided for the convenience of employees, but remain the sole property of KenCrest.
- 7) KenCrest reserves the right to search an employee's belongings and/or work while on Agency premises. KenCrest reserves the right to search its own property at any time. This search can be authorized by the program Director or their designee, for probable cause. Failure to comply with a search request will result in disciplinary action, up to and including discharge from employment.
- 8) Agency vehicles are to be driven only by those employees who are specifically authorized to do so.
- 9) Agency vehicles and equipment are *not* available to employees for their own personal use, unless otherwise approved by the Director.
- 10) Employees who drive an Agency vehicle or their own vehicle in the course of employment must notify their supervisor immediately of any relevant information about their driving privileges including expiration, revocation, or suspension of their license.
- 11) If an employee is driving his or her own vehicle on Agency business, the employee's insurance policy will have primary responsibility for liability coverage, with secondary coverage being provided by the Agency.
- 12) Upon resignation or discharge, employees must immediately return Agency property including, but not limited to, vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, keys, debts owed to the Agency, and materials. Failure to abide by this Procedure may result in KenCrest withholding the employee's final paycheck or deducting the amount owed from that same check. An employee's signature, acknowledging receipt of the KenCrest Employee Handbook and this policy, serves as the required notification and authorization for such withholding.
- 13) Employees should refer to any additional procedures set by their program regarding motor vehicle usage.

Automobile Expense

POLICY

KenCrest will participate in the cost of business- or program-related use of automobiles.

PROCEDURES

Business Use of Personal Vehicles

When employees are required to use their personal vehicles for business use, the Agency will reimburse for that use based upon the submission of a reimbursement request and supported by a mileage log. The rate per mile will be reviewed and adjusted on an annual fiscal year basis. The IRS reimbursement rate will be considered as a basis for determining the reimbursement rate. The rate is intended to cover all related expenses including insurance and maintenance. No further reimbursement will be eligible.

2) All vehicles used in the transport of clients must be insured at minimum standards established by the KenCrest central administrative office.

Business Use of Agency Vehicles

Automobiles assigned to Programs:

- 1) An Agency vehicle assigned to a program or department will be parked at a program location when not in use and will not be available for any employee's personal use. The Agency will cover all payments including lease or financing charges, insurance, maintenance and fuel. The program will maintain mileage logs with odometer readings. Required maintenance and inspection is the responsibility of the program.
- 2) All drivers of Agency owned and leased vehicle will be subject to license verification and those with driving violations will be prohibited from driving Agency vehicles. In addition, drivers will be required to attend driver safety courses as a part of their training schedules. The purchase of fuel for Agency vehicles can be made using a gasoline credit card subject to the rules of use for the vehicle location.

Automobiles assigned to employees:

- 1) Management employees who have the business and personal use of an Agency vehicle are required to estimate and reconcile their personal use of the vehicle on an annual basis. The cost of the lease, insurance and maintenance will be covered. A mileage payment or gasoline allowance (varies by individual based upon an estimate of business miles) will be established to cover the business miles driven. No additional reimbursement will be eligible. The submission of mileage logs and requests for reimbursement is not required; however, an annual reconciliation of miles driven is required. The use of gasoline credit cards is not allowable.
- 2) Effective on the expiration of all existing lease and purchase agreements, KenCrest will participate in automobile expense as follows:

Lease or financing charge - the lesser of the actual amount or the maximum rate as determined by the Agency, which is subject to change annually at its' discretion.

Insurance - Agency negotiated rate

Maintenance - as required

Fuel - gasoline allowance or mileage payment as indicated above

3) The personal use of the vehicle will be calculated and individually taxed as required by IRS guidelines. If the amount of lease or purchase payment exceeds the maximum rate as

determined by the Agency, it is understood that a payroll deduction will be implemented to reimburse KenCrest for this amount.

4) Driving privileges are extended only to KenCrest employees, unless there is an emergency.

Use of Telephones, Cell Phones and Other Technology Devices

POLICY

Employees are strictly prohibited from using telephones, cell phones and other technology devices while providing direct care to the individuals who we support, unless it is directly related to and necessary for the immediate delivery of care.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Personal calls and texts made to and by employees are to be discouraged during work hours, and are strictly prohibited while providing direct care to individuals who we support.
- 2) KenCrest telephones at each work location are intended for business use.
- 3) Any personal incoming or outgoing telephone calls or text messages are to be made only during breaks (where applicable) or with approval from a supervisor. During work time, any necessary personal calls, or text messages or technology usage must be limited to 10 minutes or less.
- 4) Emergency calls for employees will be handled and routed immediately as possible.
- 5) During work time, employees' personal cell phones must be kept on 'mute' or 'vibrate.'
- 6) Use of cell phones or other technology devices while transporting individuals is strictly prohibited.
- 7) Service areas may establish more specific telephone and technology usage rules, and employees must become familiar with that the information by receiving it from the supervisor.
- 8) KenCrest assumes no responsibility or liability for the replacement or repair of personal cell phones or other technology devices lost or damaged during work hours or while on agency property.

Use of Agency Computer Resources

POLICY

KenCrest abides by all computer software copyright laws. Use of unlicensed software is strictly prohibited. Users will abide by the procedures established to manage the use of the Agency's computer system and network.

DEFINITIONS

- Computer resources refers to KenCrest's entire computer network and includes but is
 not limited to host computers, file servers, application servers, communication servers,
 mail servers, fax servers, Web servers, workstations, standalone computers, laptops,
 printers, scanners, software, data files, and all internal and external computer and
 communications networks (e.g. internet, e-mail systems, etc.) that may be accessed
 directly or indirectly from the computer network.
- **Users** refers to all employees, independent contractors, consultants, temporary workers, and other persons or entities that use KenCrest computer resources.

- 1) Computer resources are the property of KenCrest and are to be used for legitimate business purposes only.
- 2) The computer resources and computer accounts made available to users are the property of KenCrest. Designated KenCrest personnel have the right to monitor anything created, stored, sent, received on or deleted from the KenCrest computer system. This includes emails, internet usage, downloaded information, etc.
- 3) Users will use or disclose information in KenCrest files or databases ONLY for legitimate business purposes and always in a manner consistent with applicable law and regulations governing such use and disclosure.
- 4) Users are not permitted to use or disclose information in KenCrest files or databases for personal benefit or permit others to benefit personally by access to any confidential information or use of equipment available through a work assignment.
- 5) Material that is fraudulent, harassing, embarrassing, sexually explicit, profane, obscene, intimidating, defamatory, or otherwise unlawful or inappropriate may not be sent by e-mail (both internal and external) or other form of electronic communication (bulletin board sites, newsgroups, chat groups, etc.), downloaded from the internet, or displayed on or stored in KenCrest computer resources. (This does not refer to information used in legitimate work-or business-related situations such as sexuality training or behavior plans)
- 6) Sending, transmitting, or otherwise disseminating proprietary data, trade secrets, or other confidential information of KenCrest via the computer resources is prohibited. If unsure what constitutes confidential or proprietary information, contact your supervisor before transmitting such information. (Refer to the Policy on "Confidentiality/Nondisclosure"). Any further question will be brought by the supervisor to the program Director.
- 7) Computer access passwords are to be kept confidential. Employees are to use their own password only; passwords are not to be shared with other employees; and, employees are not to use their passwords to log other employees onto the network. Passwords will expire

- every 60 days and must be re-established. In emergency situations requiring access to the network or databases beyond their own passwords, employees should contact the Network Administrator.
- 8) In order to ensure licensing compliance and network safety, employees must receive prior approval from the IT Department before downloading or installing software, screensavers, programs, etc. onto company computers. The IT Department will not install any software on an employee's computer without written authorization from the employee's program Director.
- 9) The company may have the need to restore deleted voice mail or e-mail messages. Deleting voice mail or e-mail messages does not guarantee that they are erased from our storage system. Employees should not believe that privacy of voice mail or e-mail communications is created by their efforts to delete incoming or outgoing messages or by the use of a password.
- 10) E-mail sent from or to in-house counsel or an attorney representing the company must include the following header: ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGED: DO NOT FORWARD WITHOUT PERMISSION.
- 11) Users will respect the finite capability of the computer systems and limit use of these resources so as to not interfere unreasonably with the activity of other users.
- 12) Users will not exhibit or divulge the contents of any record or report except to fulfill a work assignment and only in accordance with KenCrest policy and consistent with applicable law and regulations governing such use and disclosure.
- 13) Users will not knowingly include or cause to be included in any record or report a false, inaccurate or misleading entry.
- 14) Users will respect the confidentiality of data and reports from any information system database containing information about those individuals supported by KenCrest and KenCrest employees.
- 15) Users will report any violation of these policies and/or procedures to their immediate supervisor.

Use of Property Belonging to Individuals We Support

POLICY

KenCrest employees are prohibited from using and borrowing property or money which belongs to the individuals we support.

PROCEDURES

1) Property of the individuals we support can only be sold or purchased with the consent of those individuals, as well as approval from the program Director.

2) When the property of an individual we support is sold or purchased, the proceeds must be returned to the individual.

Reimbursable Expenses

POLICY

Reimbursement is available for actual and reasonable expenses an employee incurs while either on Agency business or attending conferences and seminars on behalf of the Agency.

- Employees are reimbursed, at a rate approved by the funding sources, for the use of their automobiles while on Agency business. Eligible expenses include mileage, tolls, and parking charges. All eligible expenses need to be approved by the employee's supervisor in order for the reimbursement to be processed.
- 2) KenCrest is not responsible or liable for an employee's personal possessions in the workplace or on the property. Employees are encouraged to leave valuables at home and only bring the minimum necessary possessions with them to work. An employee's personal possessions may not be stored on KenCrest property. Employees should consult with their supervisor to help determine a safe, secure place to keep personal possessions during work hours.
- 3) Employees who personally pay for items purchased for the residents or the facility will not be reimbursed unless the employee received prior authorization by their supervisor to make the purchase and they submit a receipt.
- 4) Employees should use the most reasonable means of transportation available in order to conduct and/or while on agency business.
- 5) KenCrest does not reimburse employees for the cost of traffic or parking violations.
- 6) Employees may be reimbursed for reasonable lodging and meal costs upon prior approval by the employee's supervisor or program Director. In addition, reimbursement of a guest's (e.g., a colleague or official interested in KenCrest programs) meal may also be reimbursed if provided in order to enhance the Agency's mission and image, and upon prior approval by the program Director.
- 7) In order to maintain a reasonable flow of expense reports, employees are asked to submit their request for reimbursement every two weeks. Failure to submit expenses within a reasonable time after incurring the expense may result in non-reimbursement. Receipts for expenditures must be furnished by the employee in order to receive reimbursement.
- 8) Employees should refer to their program's procedures for any additional information regarding reimbursable expenses.

Presentations Related to Agency Work

POLICY

Any honorarium, gratuity, or fee received by an employee from an outside organization, for a presentation given on behalf of KenCrest, must be forwarded to the employee's program Director.

- 1) Some employees may be invited or required to speak to other organizations about the services and programs of the Agency, to participate in Agency-sponsored workshops, or to provide consultative services on behalf of the Agency.
- Presentations or attendance at meetings by employees as representatives of KenCrest will require prior approval by the program Director and may require submission of written reports.
- 3) The program Director will consult with the Executive Director as to the disposition of such payments.

Supervision of Relatives and Personal Relationships

POLICY

KenCrest maintains a work environment with clear boundaries regarding familial and personal relationships.

- KenCrest expects that employees will focus on performing their job responsibilities with high quality and professionalism and without unnecessary conflict of interest or interruption.
- 2) An employee may not work in a supervisory chain-of-command with another employee who is a family member.
 - "Family members" are defined as spouse, partner, parent, sibling, child, step-parent, step-sibling, step-child, grandparent, grandchild, uncle, aunt, cousin, niece, nephew, and in-laws within these categories.
- 3) An employee may not work in a supervisory chain-of-command with another employee with whom they have a personal relationship.
 - "Personal relationship" is defined as a relationship between two employees who have either a casual or continuing relationship of a dating, romantic or intimate nature."
- 4) A supervisor must disclose whether they are a family member of or involved in a personal relationship with a current employee.
- 5) If employees marry or become related to one another under the above definition of family members while they are working in a supervisory chain-of-command relationship, the employees must disclose that information to the program Director. Efforts will be made to reassign one or both of the employees to an available position for which the employee is qualified. If, however, no such position is available, one of the employees must resign. The employees will have 120 days to decide which of them will resign. If no decision has been made at that point, the Agency will make the final decision.
- 6) An exception to this policy is made in the case of residential program live-in employees who are related to one another at the time of hire.
- 7) A supervisor is prohibited from dating subordinate employees in their chain of command.
- 8) If employees become involved in a personal relationship with one another under the definition of personal relationships while they are working in a supervisory chain-of command (one supervising the other), the employees must disclose that information to the program Director. Efforts will be made to reassign one or both of the employees to an available position for which the employee is qualified. If, however, no such position is available, one of the employees must resign. The employees will have 30 days to decide who is to be reassigned or terminated if no other position is available. If any conflict arises during that time or a decision is not made, then the Agency will make the final decision.

- 9) KenCrest reserves the right to take prompt action to separate employees, when a conflict or interest or the potential for conflict arises because of a familial or personal relationship between employees, whether or not they are in a chain-of-command. The employees may be separated by reassignment or termination of employment.
- 10) In the event that any type of familial or personal relationship between employees should interfere with an employee's work, the work of others, the normal operating procedures of KenCrest, and the maintenance of order on the premises, one or both of the involved employees may be required to accept reassignment to another worksite and/or position, resign or be terminated from employment.

JOB PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT

Performance Evaluation

POLICY

KenCrest supervisors may complete and give a performance evaluation to employees at the conclusion of an employee's probationary period and on their yearly anniversary date.

PROCEDURES

- 1) Employees may complete a self-assessment.
- 2) The performance evaluation will include competency ratings, areas of strength, areas for development, and an action plan.
- 3) The completed evaluation will be signed by the employee and their supervisor. A copy is given to the employee and the original is placed in the central office personnel file.
- 4) The Human Resources Department will maintain KenCrest's performance evaluation process and provide training. Upon request, consultative support is available to individual supervisors and employees.

Job Performance Requirements/Expectations

POLICY

KenCrest requires employees to perform their job duties satisfactorily within the context of the job description and core values and mission of the Agency.

- 1) Employees must not engage in activity that interferes with their own work, the work of others, the normal operating procedures of KenCrest, and the maintenance of order on the premises.
- 2) Upon hire, supervisors will discuss job expectations with employees.
- 3) Employees will receive a copy of their job description which outlines required job duties.

Disciplinary Action

POLICY

KenCrest, with sole managerial discretion, uses disciplinary actions as correction for an employee's behaviors including but not limited to job performance concerns or policy violations. KenCrest reserves the right to terminate the at-will employment of any employee at any time with or without notice and/or prior discipline.

Types of Disciplinary Action

Verbal warning

Written warning

Suspension without pay

Demotion

Discharge

DESCRIPTIONS

Verbal warning: A verbal warning is a disciplinary action which details an employee's job performance issues or violations of a KenCrest policy, procedure, or rule. Although the warning is 'verbal' in nature, the information presented will be documented in writing to the employee.

Written warning: A written warning is a more serious disciplinary action which strongly points out to an employee that a performance problem or violation has occurred and warrants their immediate attention. With the exception of offenses requiring more stringent action, employees will normally receive a verbal warning before receiving a written warning. Additionally, a written warning need not pertain to the same or similar offense(s) for which the verbal warning was given.

Suspension without pay: A suspension without pay is designed to provide supervisors with an additional disciplinary step before discharge may be necessary. When an employee is suspended, they may be required to leave the premises immediately. The supervisor or his or her designee will allow the employee to recover his or her personal belongings.

Demotion: Demotion is a reduction in an employee's job responsibilities and/or job title, which is a result of the employee's lack of performance and/or inability to perform his or her current job duties. A recommendation for such action requires written documentation by the supervisor and approval from the program Director or their designee, and Human Resources.

Discharge: Discharge from employment represents that a serious breach of the Agency's policies and procedures have occurred, which include but are not limited to: causing direct harm to others, or a repeated failure to correct performance or behavior addressed in prior warnings. A recommendation for such action requires written documentation by the supervisor and approval from the program Director or their designee, and Human Resources.

- 1) Progressive discipline typically follows an ascending pattern moving from the lowest level of discipline to the highest. However, depending upon the circumstances and/or severity of the event/performance concern, in consult with Human Resources, a supervisor may use multiple steps at the same time, or steps can be skipped along the way.
- 2) Supervisors should review and follow the Disciplinary Action Procedures and consult with a Human Resources representative accordingly on disciplinary matters.
- 3) A disciplinary action form that fully explains the warning as well as cites any preceding and related disciplinary action, will be given to the employee at a formal meeting arranged and conducted by their supervisor. This meeting is designed to provide a forum in which the supervisor shares concerns with the employee and explains in detail the circumstances requiring the disciplinary action and the contents of the disciplinary action form.
- 4) Any disciplinary action form containing a warning should be signed and dated by the employee to acknowledge their receipt of, but not necessarily agreement with, the reason for the warning. If the employee refuses to sign the warning, another supervisor (if possible) should be brought in to sign and witness that the employee has received, but refused to sign, the document. A copy of any endorsed disciplinary action form will be given to the employee, and a copy placed in the employee's central office personnel file.
- 5) If an investigation is required prior to reaching a decision about proper disciplinary action, the employee may be placed on administrative leave until the investigation is complete. The period of administrative leave will be *unpaid*. Based on the investigation findings, a decision will be made about appropriate disciplinary action. If the employee is suspended or discharged, then the administrative leave in its entirety or a portion of it will be unpaid. If the employee is restored to work, then they will receive back pay. A determination about appropriate disciplinary action and eligibility for pay will be made by the program Director in consultation with a senior Human Resources representative. The employee will be notified about the determination.
- 6) Employees on suspension without pay will not be allowed to use any accrued time while on suspension. Further, supervisors considering the placement of an exempt employee on a suspension without pay should first consult with the Human Resources Department.
- 7) Before the end of a suspension period, the supervisor is to notify the employee as to his or her future employment status, which may include discharge or reinstatement (with or without further disciplinary action) or whether or not the suspension period will be extended. Such notification may be given verbally, but must also be confirmed in writing and cosigned by the program Director or their designee, and the supervisor. The written notification will be given to the employee and a copy placed in the employee's central office personnel file.
- 8) For employees receiving a disciplinary action notice indicating Demotion, the Policy on "Probationary Period" must also be given to and discussed with the employee.
- 9) Upon approval of the decision to Discharge an employee, a Human Resources representative will write a discharge notice either using the disciplinary action form or a letter format. The supervisor (and an additional supervisory staff member if necessary) will meet with the employee to present the reason(s) for the discharge and give the employee a written discharge notice. If the supervisor is unable to meet with the employee, the

- discharge notice will be sent to the employee and serve as notice of their discharge from employment with KenCrest. For more information please refer to the Policy on "Discharge."
- 10) Behavior that is illegal is not subject to progressive discipline, may be grounds for immediate discharge, and may be reported to local law enforcement such as but not limited to: theft, intoxication at work, fighting and other acts of violence, consumer abuse or neglect. Supervisors will take reasonable steps to ensure safety, report the behavior to the program Director and Human Resources, and follow other procedural channels.

DOCUMENTATION

- A General Counseling Statement, although not a formal disciplinary step, may be completed by an employee's supervisor whenever it is necessary to counsel, coach and inform the employee on problematic behaviors that need improvement or could lead to further concerns or disciplinary action.
- A Disciplinary Action Form must be completed by an employee's supervisor whenever a progressive disciplinary action is issued for correction of the employee's problematic actions or behaviors.
- 1) Supervisors must have written documentation of the employee's actions which warrant disciplinary action. Additionally, supervisors should document any other phone calls, meetings, and other communications which relate to disciplinary action(s) taken against an employee. Employees will receive a copy of any documentation which will be placed in his or her central office personnel file.
- 2) All relevant documentation must be forwarded to the employee's central office personnel file.
- 3) Any changes regarding an employee's status (e.g., discharge, demotion, salary, etc.) must be processed immediately by the supervisor using the appropriate Payroll form. Human Resources can provide necessary guidance.

ENDING EMPLOYMENT

Resignation

POLICY

Employees categorized as exempt under applicable law are required to give four (4) weeks written notice of resignation. Employees categorized as non-exempt under applicable law are required to give two (2) weeks written notice of resignation.

- 1) Employees are responsible for submitting their written notice of resignation. The notice should be dated with the current date, as well as stipulating the employee's intended last day of work. Upon receipt, the supervisor will sign and date the resignation notice. The date of receipt and intended date of the last day of work will be used for establishing whether or not the employee gave the required notice of resignation.
- 2) Employees who fail to show up for work for two consecutive days without prior notification (no show, no call) may be considered as having voluntarily resigned their position with KenCrest. Supervisors will contact the Human Resources Department, and a written confirmation of resignation acceptance will be sent to the employee by a Human Resources representative.
- 3) Upon resignation, employees must immediately return Agency property including, but not limited to, vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, keys, debts owed to the Agency, and materials. Failure to abide by this procedure may result in KenCrest withholding the employee's final paycheck or deducting the amount owed from that same check. An employee's signature, acknowledging receipt of the KenCrest Employee Handbook and this policy, serves as the required notification and authorization for such withholding.
- 4) Employees will be paid for all time worked, up to and including the effective resignation day.
- 5) Employees may participate in an exit interview with a Human Resources representative.
- 6) A Remove from Payroll form must be completed by the supervisor and forwarded to a Human Resources representative who will review and send it to the central Payroll Office within three working days from date of discharge. Any additional documentation must be forwarded to Human Resources for placement in the employee's central personnel file.
- 7) Employees receiving KenCrest sponsored health insurance benefits may be eligible to receive a continuation of their health insurance benefits through COBRA. For more information, employees should refer to the Policy on "Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)."
- 8) Refer to the "Paid Time Off (PTO)" Policy and Attachment B for information regarding the use and payment of unused, accrued time upon resignation. Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program.

Discharge

POLICY

Violation of KenCrest personnel policies and procedures, or specific program procedures or operational standards, or job performance issues may result in disciplinary action up to and including discharge. KenCrest reserves the right to terminate the at-will employment of any employee at any time for any reason permitted by law with or without cause and with or without notice.

- 1) A program Director and Human Resources must review and approve any discharge.
- 2) A discharge will be effective immediately. The supervisor will ensure that the employee turns in any KenCrest property and removes their personal possessions from the KenCrest work location. The supervisor or other Agency representative will accompany the employee until they leave KenCrest property.
- 3) Upon discharge, employees must immediately return KenCrest property including, but not limited to, vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, keys, debts owed to the Agency, and materials. Failure to abide by this procedure may result in KenCrest withholding the employee's final paycheck or deducting the amount owed from that same check. An employee's signature, acknowledging receipt of the KenCrest Employee Handbook and this policy, serves as the required notification and authorization for such withholding.
- 4) A Remove from Payroll form must be completed by the supervisor and forwarded to a Human Resources representative who will review and send it to the central Payroll Office within three working days from date of discharge. Any additional documentation must be forwarded to Human Resources for placement in the employee's central personnel file.
- 5) Employees will be paid for all time worked, up to and including the effective date of the discharge.
- 6) Employees receiving KenCrest sponsored health insurance benefits may be eligible to receive a continuation of their health insurance benefits through COBRA, unless discharge is due to the employee's "gross misconduct." For more information, refer to the Policy on "Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)."
- 7) Upon discharge, the employee is not eligible for payment of any unused accrued time.

Reduction in Labor Force

POLICY

Employees may be separated from employment due to a reduction in labor force or the elimination of certain positions within the Agency.

PROCEDURES

- 1) All reductions in labor force actions will be discussed with the Human Resources Department and if applicable, will be performed in accordance with Workers' Adjustment Retraining and Notification (WARN) Act.
- 2) Affected employees will be given a copy of the most recent Job Opportunities posting in order to apply for vacant positions.
- 3) Employees must immediately return Agency property including, but not limited to, vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, keys, debts owed to the Agency, and materials. Failure to abide by this procedure may result in KenCrest withholding the employee's final paycheck or deducting the amount owed from that same check. An employee's signature, acknowledging receipt of the KenCrest Employee Handbook and this policy, serves as the required notification and authorization for such withholding.
- 4) Employees will be paid for all time worked, up to and including the last day worked.
- 5) A *Remove from Payroll* form must be completed by the supervisor and forwarded to a Human Resources representative who will send it to the central Payroll Office within three working days following the last day worked.
- 6) Employees receiving KenCrest sponsored health insurance benefits may be eligible to receive a continuation of their health insurance benefits through COBRA. For more information, refer to the Policy on "Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)".
- 7) Upon separation due to a reduction in labor force, employees will receive payout of all unused accrued time from their PTO account.

Grievance Process

POLICY

KenCrest provides a grievance process to current employees (those who are *not* in their initial probationary period or initial extended probation) and recently discharged employees.

PROCEDURES

- 1) The grievance process serves to evaluate an individual's legitimate concerns while upholding the managerial authority in the Agency.
- 2) Employees in their initial 90-day probationary period or initial extended probationary period will *not* have recourse through the Grievance process.
- 3) Employees should promptly discuss concerns with his or her immediate supervisor at a mutually convenient time. Every effort should be made to address and resolve the employee's concerns prior to initiating the grievance process.
- 4) If a discussion with an employee's immediate supervisor does not result in a satisfactory resolution, the employee can file a written grievance with the next level program Director or the Service Area Director (depending upon the nature of the grievance). Employees will be instructed to whom to address their grievance. This written grievance should state clearly the relevant facts, the nature of the grievance, and the remedy requested or suggested. A written grievance must be filed within five (5) working days of the time when the employee knew, or should have known through reasonable diligence, of the facts giving rise to the grievance.
- 5) After receiving the employee's (grievant's) written grievance, the Director or their designee will conduct an investigation. This investigation may include, but not be limited to, the following: interview with grievant; interviews with witnesses; review of relevant records (e.g., timecards, central office personnel file); interview with grievant's supervisor or manager; etc. Within five (5) working days of the receipt of the written grievance (unless the review of the circumstances of the grievance make this not possible in supporting a thorough and fair consideration of the facts), the Director or his or her designee will present his or her decision in writing to the grievant.
- 6) If the grievant is not satisfied with the Director's decision, he or she may appeal the decision in writing within five (5) working days (from the date of the Director's decision) to the Executive Director (Grievance procedures or management discretion may require additional Director-level steps before grieving to the Executive Director). The Executive Director or his or her designee will review relevant documentation (e.g., meeting notes, central office personnel files), interview the grievant, and if necessary, interview witnesses and conduct a further investigation.

In addition, the Executive Director or his or her designee has the option of appointing an Ad Hoc Grievance Review Committee to review the grievance. This Committee will consist of one representative from the Human Resources Department and two supervisory employees from outside the grievant's main Service Area. The Ad Hoc Committee will also review relevant documentation (e.g., meeting notes, central office personnel files), interview the grievant, and if necessary, interview witnesses and conduct a further investigation. The Ad Hoc Grievance Review Committee will submit recommendations in writing within five (5) days for acceptance or rejection by the Executive Director or his or her designee.

The decision of the Executive Director or his or her designee shall be made within five(5) working days from the time that the review is completed (unless the review of the

- circumstances of the grievance make this not possible in supporting a thorough and fair consideration of the facts) and shall be final.
- 7) Employees directly reporting to the Executive Director will have the option of having their grievances reviewed by the President of the Board of Directors. The Board President may conduct his or her own investigation and/or refer the matter to an Ad Hoc Grievance Review Committee. Such Committee, appointed by the President of the Board of Directors, shall be composed of Board members. This Committee will submit recommendations in writing to the President of the Board. The decision of the Board President shall be made within five (5) working days of the receipt of the Committee recommendations and shall be final.
- 8) In order to ensure that a thorough investigation is conducted, KenCrest reserves the right to extend the previously mentioned timeframes. Employees will be notified of the need for an extension.
- 9) Due to the specific requirements surrounding procedures for handling sexual harassment and other unlawful harassment allegations, the grievance procedure is not intended to be used for these purposes. However, the disciplinary or employment action resulting from an investigation of sexual harassment and/or other unlawful harassment is subject to the grievance process. Please refer to the Policies on "Unlawful Harassment and Sexual Harassment."
- 10) In the case of an individual grieving a demotion or discharge decision, the individual's position will not be posted or filled with a permanent replacement until the grievance process has been exhausted.
- 11) Any documentation regarding the investigation process will be confidentially maintained in a file separate from the employee's (grievant's) central office personnel file. However, any correspondence relating to the final decision regarding the grievance will be maintained in the employee's (grievant's) central office personnel file.

Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)

POLICY

KenCrest complies with the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986, as amended ("COBRA").

PROCEDURES

- COBRA requires certain employers to offer employees and their covered spouse and dependents a continuation of health insurance coverage under certain circumstances where health coverage under a group health plan would otherwise end due to a qualifying event.
- 2) Employees will receive notification of their rights under COBRA upon election of health insurance benefits and termination of coverage.

ATTACHMENT A

Drug, Alcohol & Substance Abuse – Testing Procedures

Type of Testing:

Testing for the use of illegal drugs, controlled substances or alcohol will be conducted under the following circumstances:

Job Applicant Testing

- 1) Once an applicant is made an initial offer of employment, he/she will be informed of the KenCrest Policy & Procedures on Drug, Alcohol and Substance Abuse and advised that he/she must take and pass a test for illegal drugs and controlled substances (alcohol testing of applicants is not performed) before a final offer of employment can be made. A written copy of the policy and procedures will be given to the applicant prior to submission to testing.
- 2) The applicant must submit to the drug test within 24 hours of being informed that he/she must go.
- The applicant will be asked to go to one of the medical facilities or clinical laboratories designated by KenCrest. Proper identification must be presented by the applicant at the medical facility.
- 4) The supervisor sending the applicant for testing must complete the *KenCrest Substance Screening Appointment Form* prior to testing and forward it to the Human Resources Department.
- 5) An applicant who refuses to submit to testing will not be made a final offer of employment.

Random Testing of Employees

- 1) Employees subject to random testing include:
 - those who are hired primarily to drive vehicles
 - those who notify KenCrest of a drug and/or alcohol problem and are required to meet the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor"
 - those who are terminated for a positive substance or alcohol test and/or other and rehired in the future after meeting the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor"

- those who test positive for alcohol at a level falling between .02 and less than .04 and are required to meet the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor"
- 2) Testing will be done at times and on dates to be announced only on the day of testing. The total number of random tests collected each year will be evenly distributed throughout the year and will equal at least 50% of the number of employees in the random pool.
- 3) On the day of testing, the selected employee(s) will be accompanied by a supervisor to a KenCrest designated medical facility or clinical laboratory.
- 4) Employees in the random pool as a driver will be subject to urine testing for illegal drugs and controlled substances only. Employees in the random pool as a condition of continuing employment will be subject to urine testing for illegal drugs, controlled substances and/or breath alcohol testing as determined by the reason for treatment.
- 5) Employees sent for random testing will continue to work pending the testing results.
- 6) An employee who refuses to submit to testing when chosen from the random pool will be terminated from employment.

Reasonable Suspicion Testing of Employees

- Employees may be subject to testing when reasonably suspected of being under the influence of illegal drugs, controlled substances or alcohol under the following circumstances:
 - Employee is exhibiting abnormal behavior or personal appearance (e.g. disorientation, glassy eyes, slurred speech, aggressiveness, unsteady walk, etc).
 - Employee has an odor of alcohol or illegal drugs.
 - Employee is involved in either a job-related accident or job-related incident involving the apparent violation of the law or regulations or safety rules or other policy established by KenCrest, which did or could have resulted in serious injury or property damage.
 - While using KenCrest vehicle or own vehicle and performing KenCrest business, employee has had a pattern or series of driving accidents or has an accident resulting, in part, through the fault of the driver.
 - The presence of alcohol, illegal drugs or controlled substances or drug or alcohol paraphernalia or containers is found on KenCrest property.
 - KenCrest receives a complaint by either a member of the public, client, or another staff member concerning possible violation by an employee of the KenCrest policy and procedures on drug, alcohol and substance abuse.
 - Any other instances where KenCrest, in its discretion, reasonably suspects the employee to be under the influence of illegal drugs, controlled substances, or alcohol.
- 2) If an employee is suspected of being under the influence of illegal drugs, controlled substances or alcohol, the employee's supervisor, or other authorized supervisory staff member, will conduct an immediate investigation of the circumstances surrounding the

cause of suspicion. The investigation may include talking to witnesses or other staff members, reviewing records, talking to the suspected employee, and direct observation. The results of the investigation will be reported to an authorized representative able to make final testing determination.

- 3) All final decisions regarding testing of any kind and under any circumstances will be made by an individual approved as an authorized representative and who has received required training by the Human Resources Department.
- 4) Once a decision has been made to send an employee for testing, he/she will be accompanied to the KenCrest designated medical facility or clinical laboratory by an authorized supervisory staff member.
- 5) Employees will be subject to urine testing if reasonably suspected of being under the influence of illegal drugs or controlled substances. Employees will be subject to breath alcohol testing if reasonably suspected of being under the influence of alcohol.
- 6) An employee who refuses to submit to testing will be given the ability to provide the urine sample in the case of illegal drug and controlled substance testing or a blood sample in the case of alcohol testing (rather than a breath alcohol test) and have the specimen held by the medical facility or clinical laboratory for a 24-hour period. At the end of the 24-hour period, the employee must decide whether he/she wants to have the specimen tested.
- 7) An employee who is required to undergo testing based upon reasonable suspicion will be suspended without pay from employment immediately after rendering the sample and pending the results of the test (in the case of breath alcohol testing, results will be available immediately, therefore, suspension may not be necessary). If the test results are negative, the employee will be reinstated with back pay for the period of suspension, unless his/her conduct would otherwise justify disciplinary action for violation of any other personnel or KenCrest policy.
- 8) The employee's supervisor must complete the *KenCrest Substance Screening Appointment Form* and forward it to the Human Resources Department.
- 9) All investigation documentation will be maintained confidentially by the supervisor who conducted the investigation in a supervisory file separate from the central office personnel file.
- 10) An employee who refuses to cooperate with a supervisor's investigation, give a specimen or have a specimen tested after the 24-hour waiting period will be terminated from employment.

Specimen Collection and Testing:

Once an applicant or an employee agrees to submit to testing, the following procedures will be followed:

- 1) All specimens will be collected by competent, experienced medical facilities and sent to a NIDA -certified laboratory for testing.
- 2) Specific specimen collection procedures will be employed which promote untampered viable samples, while maximizing employee and applicant rights to privacy.
- 3) Appropriate chain of custody documentation will be prepared, and procedures adhered to in order to reasonably assure that the samples which are ultimately tested are those relating to the particular employee or applicant who rendered the sample.
- 4) Urine drug testing will be used to test for illegal drugs and controlled substances. In the event that the applicant or employee cannot provide enough of a urine sample to be used for testing, he/she will be examined, at KenCrest cost, by a physician at the facility to determine if there is a valid medical reason for being unable to provide an adequate sample. If a valid reason exists, it will not be considered a refusal to submit to testing and the applicant or employee may instead submit to blood testing for illegal drugs and controlled substances. If no valid reason exists, it may be considered a refusal to submit to testing. KenCrest reserves the right to test for certain classes of drugs, and not others. Classes of drugs and testing levels have been determined in accordance with reasonable forensic medical standards.
- 5) Employees or applicants will not be subject to direct observation while rendering a urine sample. If, however, the specimen collection personnel receiving the specimen suspects tampering has occurred on the part of the applicant or employee, he/she may be required to provide a second specimen under direct observation by medical staff.
- 6) Initial testing of the urine specimen will use an immunoassay method. A specimen that tests positive during the initial testing will receive a confirmatory test using the gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (gc/ms) method.
- 7) Breath alcohol testing will be used to test for the presence of alcohol. Testing will be performed by a qualified Breath Alcohol Technician. If the applicant or employee is unable to provide an adequate amount of breath, he/she will be examined by a physician at the facility to determine if there is a valid reason for being unable to provide an adequate amount of breath. If a valid reason exists, it will not be considered a refusal to submit to testing and the individual will be asked to submit to a blood alcohol test. If no valid reason exists, it may be considered a refusal to submit to testing.
- 8) All positive test results, as confirmed by the gc/ms method, will be reviewed by a Medical Review Officer (MRO) to ensure credibility of test results, assess whether other medical factors are affecting the test results and to provide for confidentiality of the employee's or applicant's personal medical history. The MRO will report as positive those tests for which a valid medical explanation cannot be offered for the positive reading.
- 9) If an employee or applicant disputes a positive test result for illegal drugs or controlled substances he/she may, within 24 hours of receipt of the test results, request that the same specimen be re-tested at a different laboratory. Employees or applicants requesting a second test will be liable for the cost of the second test if the results are positive.

10) All test results will be sent directly to the Human Resources Department. Test results will only be disclosed to those individuals who have a need to know, as determined by the Human Resources Department.

Positive Test Results:

- 1) An applicant who tests positive for illegal drugs and/or controlled substances will not be made a final offer of employment. He/she will be eligible for future consideration for employment only after meeting the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor." If the applicant is ultimately hired and tests positive at some point during employment for illegal drugs and/or controlled substances, he/ she will be terminated from employment and will not be eligible for re-hire at any time in the future.
- 2) An employee who tests positive for illegal drugs and/or controlled substances will be terminated from employment. He/she will be eligible for re-employment only after meeting the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor." If the employee is rehired and tests positive again, he/she will be terminated from employment and will not be eligible for re-hire at any time in the future.
- 3) An employee who tests positive for alcohol at a level of .04 or greater will be terminated from employment. He/she will be eligible for re-employment only after meeting the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor." If rehired and employee tests positive again, he/she will be terminated from employment and will not be eligible for re-hire at any time in the future.
- 4) An employee who tests positive for alcohol at a level falling between .02 and less than .04 will be suspended from work for at least 24 hours. In order to remain employed, he/she must meet the stipulations outlined in "Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to Supervisor." Any second violation at a level of .02 or greater will result in termination of employment and he/she will not be eligible for re-hire at any time in the future.

Conditions of Employment (both re-employment and continued employment) After
Positive Drug and/or Alcohol Test or Report of Current Drug and/or Alcohol Problem to
Supervisor:

The following stipulations apply to a). applicants and employees who test positive for illegal drugs, controlled substances, or alcohol and are being considered for re-employment as outlined above; and, b). Applicants and employees who notify KenCrest of a current drug and/or alcohol problem and are requesting continued employment:

- 1) He/she provides proof of successful completion of a treatment program as prescribed by a substance abuse professional. This will include a clearance to return to work.
- 2) He/she takes and passes a post-offer, pre-employment or return-to-duty drug and/or alcohol test.
- 3) He/she agrees to be placed in the random pool for the duration of employment with KenCrest.

ATTACHMENT B

Paid Time Off - Procedures

Note: Employees in some programs will be referred to a specific paid time off plan and procedures designated by the program. Employees may contact their supervisor or Human Resources for information. In accordance with Connecticut state law, KenCrest provides eligible part-time staff with paid sick leave, which is outlined in a document available by the CT program.

- 1) Paid time off is provided to full-time employees (those regularly working 30 or more hours per week).
- 2) Eligible employees will have access to a Paid Time Off (PTO) Account and a Long Term Medical (LTM) Account for their time off needs.

PTO ACCOUNT

Accruing Time in the PTO Account

- 1) Time begins accruing in the PTO Account on the first day of employment.
- 2) Employees accrue time into their PTO Account based on employee category and anniversary date as follows:

CATEGORY A:

CATEGORY B:

Years of Service	Annual Accrual	Years of Service	Annual Accrual
1 day – 2 years	22 days	1 day – 2 years	17 days
2 years – 4 years	24 days	2 years – 4 years	19 days
4 years – 6 years	26 days	4 years – 6 years	21 days
6 years +	29 days	6 years – 8 years	23 days
		8 years – 10 years	25 days
		10 years – 12 years	27 days
		12 years +	29 days

- 3) Employees can accrue a maximum of 44 PTO days. Once the employee has reached the maximum, no further time will accrue until hours are depleted from the account.
- 4) Employees must be either using their accrued time or be actively at work in order to

accrue paid time off.

- 5) Employees who are rehired within one year of separation of employment will be reinstated at the annual PTO accrual level in place at the time of separation. Employees rehired after one year from date of separation will accrue PTO time at the annual accrual level of a new employee.
- 6) Employees changing from part-time to full-time will receive credit for all years of service in determining their annual PTO accrual level.

Using Time from the PTO Account

General

- 1) It is the responsibility of the employee to take an active role in managing his/her planned and unplanned time off. Employees must be aware of the time they are accruing, monitor their time, and plan appropriately.
- 2) New employees are required to successfully complete their initial probationary period before *planned* time off may be taken. A maximum of 2 *unplanned* days may be used during the initial probationary period. *Unplanned* time off in excess of 2 days will be unpaid.
- 3) If an employee has their initial probationary period extended, then use of *planned* PTO during that extended period still cannot be granted. *Unplanned* time will continue to be limited during an extended probation to two (2) days maximum for the employee's unforeseen illness or emergency. (note: item 3 does not apply to Connecticut employees).
- 4) Time from the PTO Account may not be used in advance of being accrued. It is the employee's responsibility to monitor his/her available time. Balances appear at the bottom of each pay stub. Therefore, if an employee submits a time record indicating paid time off and that employee does not have the time available, that time will be unpaid.
- 5) Employees must first use any available accrued time from their PTO Account before requesting unpaid time off (including when the employee is on an approved leave as defined under the Policy on "Leaves of Absence").
- 6) Employees who do not have time available in their PTO Account, may request unpaid time off only for serious, unforeseen emergencies. Supervisors may only grant unpaid time off for the minimum increment of time that it would reasonably take the employee to attend to the emergency situation.
- 7) If an employee has depleted their PTO Account and is granted unpaid time off, it will be documented by the employee's supervisor and the unpaid time will be categorized as "planned" or "unplanned" for the purposes of monitoring attendance.
- 8) Holidays which occur within a planned PTO period will not be counted as part of a PTO request. Employees will not be paid for both a holiday and a PTO day on the same calendar day.
- 9) An employee cannot apply for PTO which exceeds his or her regularly scheduled work week. Overtime is not considered in determining an employee's regularly scheduled work week.
- 10) Use of paid time off will not be considered hours worked for purposes of calculating overtime for the week in which the overtime was performed.
- 11) In the event a facility closes (due to nonemergency reasons) for a scheduled period of time, program Directors can require employees to use either time from their PTO Account or time off without pay during that period. Please refer to any separate program procedures for further information.

12) Within the PTO Account, time will be reported as either "PTO-Planned" or "PTO-Unplanned." Examples of "Planned" and "Unplanned" time are as follows:

<u>Planned Time Off</u> <u>Unplanned Time Off</u>

{Scheduled 2 weeks in advance} {Less than 24 hours notice}

Vacation Minor Illness

Personal Business Dependent Illness

Doctor's Appointments Family Emergency

Religious Observances Other emergency

Leaves of Absences

Other Elective Absences

Planned Time

- 1) Planned PTO days must be requested at least two weeks in advance and approved by the employee's supervisor. In the event of an unexpected need, a PTO day will be considered as planned if at least 24 hours notice is given. While every attempt will be made to grant an employee's requested PTO date(s), approval of requested paid time off may be denied due to operational needs and staffing levels.
- 2) A Request for Paid Time Off Form must be completed (at least 2 weeks in advance) by the employee and signed by his/her supervisor when requesting planned time off. This form can be obtained from the supervisor. The form must be approved and signed by the supervisor before using any planned PTO.
- 3) If an employee has their initial probationary period extended, then use of *planned* PTO during that extended period still cannot be granted. Unplanned time will continue to be limited during an extended probation to two (2) days maximum for unforeseen illness or emergency.
- 4) Use of planned PTO during an employee's resignation period will be at the discretion of the employee's supervisor. Use of planned PTO during the resignation period may result in the employee having to extend his/her resignation period. If an extension of the resignation period is required, failure to comply will result in the employee NOT having served out his or her proper resignation period.

Unplanned Time

1) Unplanned time off must be reported to the employee's supervisor as soon as possible, before the start of his/her workday. The supervisor must also be contacted before the start of the employee's workday on each additional day of absence. Employees should also refer to their work site's procedures on call outs, which provides instructions about who to contact and the timeframe in which employees must call prior to their start time. Failure to properly call out or notify a supervisor may result in denial of an employee's claim to paid time off. In cases of improper notification, the absence may be treated as an unplanned and/or unpaid absence from work, and may result in disciplinary action up to and including discharge.

- 2) Allowances can be made for circumstances where time off will be needed but the exact day is not predictable (such as a receiving a subpoena), at the discretion of the employee's supervisor so that an absence may be considered "planned".
- 3) A Request for Paid Time Off Form must be completed by the employee and signed by his/her supervisor as soon as possible after returning to work following unplanned time off. This form can be obtained from the supervisor.
- 4) Before returning to work from an absence for personal illness of three (3) or more consecutive days, an employee will be required to provide a physician's statement that the employee may safely return to work and is able to perform his or her job duties. In the event of frequent unplanned absences or in a pattern of absences, a physician's statement may also be requested.
- 5) Four (4) unplanned absences during a 3 month period is considered to be a hardship to the Agency and excessive, and will result in a meeting between the supervisor and employee to discuss the reasons for the absences. A plan of correction may be drafted, if necessary. If the plan of correction does not result in reduced unplanned absences, progressive discipline may result.
- 6) If an employee has their initial probationary period extended, then use of unplanned time will continue to be limited during an extended probation to two (2) days maximum for unforeseen illness or emergency.
- 7) Unplanned absences during the resignation period will be unpaid, and will not extend the resignation period.
- 8) After an employee has reported out for more than 10 consecutive workdays, he or she may be automatically placed on a leave of absence. This leave will be retroactive back to the first day the employee reported out. The employee will be notified of this in writing.

Cash out/Transfer Option

- Eligible employees may be allowed to cash out some accrued time from their PTO Account each year. The number of cash outs permitted and time of year will be determined and announced each year.
- 2) Employees would be able to cash out from 1 hour up to a maximum of their standard weekly hours from their PTO Account. The cash out amount cannot exceed the employee's
 - number of **standard weekly hours**. For example, an employee who works a 12 hours shift, 3 days per week could cash out a maximum of 36 hours; or, an employee who works 8 hours, 5 days per week could cash out a maximum of 40 hours; etc. Alternately, an employee could opt to transfer the same amount of hours from their PTO Account into his/her Long Term Medical Account. In either case, after a cash out or transfer, an employee must have at least the equivalent of **two** standard week's worth of accrued hours left in his/her PTO Account.
- 3) If an employee chooses the cash out option, payment will be in a separate check from regular pay. (There will be no retirement account contribution taken from the cash out monies, unless indicated on the Cash Out Request form, and the deduction would be the employee contribution only no employer match). Employees must complete a *PTO Cash Out/Transfer Request Form* and submit it to a Human Resources representative by the announced due date.

Status Change/Separation of Employment

- 1) Upon resignation or change of status to part-time, compensation for accrued, unused time from the PTO Account will be paid as long as proper resignation notice has been given and served. (Refer to the section on "Ending Employment").
- 2) Payouts from the PTO Account will be as follows:

Years of Service	<u>Payout</u>
Less than one year	No payout
1 year – Less than 3 years	25% of accrued, unused time
3 years – Less than 5 years	50% of accrued, unused time
5 years – Less than 7 years	75% of accrued, unused time
7 years and above	100% of accrued, unused time

- 3) Employees will continue to accrue time until the last day of actual work.
- 4) Discharged employees will not be paid out for any accrued, unused time from the PTO Account. (Refer to the section on "Ending Employment").
- 5) In the event of a layoff/job elimination, employees will not be subject to the payout restrictions and will receive a 100% payout of any accrued, unused time from the PTO Account.
- 6) In the case of an employee's death, the employee's spouse/children (Or legal representative) will be paid for 100% of the accrued, unused time remaining in the PTO Account.

LONG TERM MEDICAL (LTM) ACCOUNT

Gaining Time in the LTM Account

- 1) Full-time employees receive a deposit of 3 days into their Long Term Medical Account each July. There is no limit to the number of days that can be held in the LTM Account.
- 2) New employees receive a prorated number of days into their LTM Account upon hire. However, new employees are required to successfully complete their initial probationary period before days can be used from their LTM Account.
- 3) If an employee changes their standard work hours (but is still full time status), the 3 day deposit amount will be adjusted accordingly only once per year during the deposit period in July.

Using Time from the LTM Account

1) The LTM Account cannot be used in advance of being accrued.

- 2) The LTM Account must be used for an employee's own personal illness, injury or chronic/recurring health conditions only.
- 3) The first 3 days of absence must be used from the PTO Account before the LTM Account may be accessed. If the employee has less than 3 days of time in his/her PTO Account, that portion of time will be unpaid until the LTM Account can be accessed on day 4. A doctor's note must be provided when requesting LTM time.
- 4) Once the LTM account is accessed, the employee must first use any available accrued time from their LTM Account before requesting unpaid time off (including when the employee is on an approved leave as defined under the Policy on "Leaves of Absence").
- 5) Employees who do not have time available in their LTM Account, may request unpaid time off only for serious, unforeseen emergencies.
- 6) Supervisors may only grant unpaid time off for the minimum increment of time that it would reasonably take the employee to attend to the emergency situation.
- 7) Use of time from the LTM Account will not be considered hours worked for purposes of calculating overtime for the week in which the overtime was performed.
- 8) A Request for Paid Time Off Form must be completed by the employee.

Status Change/Separation of Employment

1) In the case of resignation, discharge, or change in status to part-time, there is no payout of unused days in the LTM account.

Recurring/Chronic Health Condition

- 1) Employees who have a recurring or chronic health condition may access the LTM Account directly after utilizing the PTO Account for the **first** 3 days of absences for that condition in a rolling year. The 3 days can be used consecutively OR intermittently (one day at a time). Once the annual 3 day limit is met, time can be used from the LTM Account. To be able to do this, the employee must have a medically certified serious recurring or chronic health condition. A serious health condition is an illness, injury, impairment or physical or mental condition that involves inpatient care or continuing supervision/ treatment by a health care
 - provider. (Any condition that would be approved under FMLA). It also includes one or more of the following: a) Requires periodic visits for treatment by a health care provider; b) Continues over an extended period of time (including recurring episodes of a single underlying condition); c) May cause episodic rather than a continuing period of incapacity (e.g., asthma, diabetes, epilepsy, migraines, IBS, Crohn's disease).
- 2) The employee must provide a doctor's note after the first absence for the chronic condition (even if it was only one day), if the employee wishes to count the absence towards the 3 day initial period of using time from the PTO Account. The doctor's note must indicate the general diagnosis, the course of treatment, and the expected duration. The employee needs to submit this note at least one time in a rolling year and may be asked for updated information as often as monthly. All information is kept confidential. The employee must also complete the *Request for Paid Time Off Form* after each absence and indicate that the time off is due to the documented recurring/chronic health condition.
- 3) After one rolling year passes, the 3 day waiting period will need to be met again.
- 4) If the employee is absent due to any other unrelated condition, time must be taken from the PTO Account and handled as any other unplanned absence.
- 5) Employees with chronic/serious health conditions may also be eligible for Short-Term Disability (optional benefit), Long-Term Disability (employer-paid for full-time employees) or

FMLA/Non-FMLA leave. Employees should contact a Human Resources representative for more information regarding these benefits.

USE OF PAID TIME OFF DURING A LEAVE OF ABSENCE **

- 1. Workers' Compensation (as determined by State Law): PA Employees: Employees may use time from their PTO Account or LTM Account (after 3 days from PTO Account) for the first 7 days. Use of time beyond 7 days will be allowed, if still awaiting a decision on the claim. DE Employees: Employees may use time from their PTO Account for the first 3 days. Use of time beyond 3 days will be allowed, if still awaiting a decision on the claim, and the LTM Account can be accessed at this time.
- 2. <u>Medical Leave:</u> Employees must use the first 3 days from their PTO Account, after that they must use all time from either their PTO or LTM Account before unpaid time is taken. If the employee does not have 3 days in their PTO Account, all or part of the 3 days may be unpaid. This time may be taken along with STD (short-term disability) payments (if enrolled in the voluntary STD Plan).
- 3. Parental Leave: Employees must use time in their PTO Account before unpaid time is taken.
- 4. <u>Personal Leave</u>: Employees must use time in their PTO Account before unpaid time is taken.
- 5. Military Leave: Employees must use time in their PTO Account before unpaid time is taken.
- **6. <u>Family Care Leave</u>**: Employees must use time in their PTO Account before unpaid time is taken.
- 7. <u>Educational Leave</u>: Employees must use time in their PTO Account before unpaid time is taken.

^{**} Eligible employees in the Philadelphia Preschool Program also must use time in their DTO account before unpaid time is taken.

ATTACHMENT C

Return to Duty Program for Work Related Injuries - Procedures

The intent of the Return to Duty Program is to benefit both the injured employee, as well as KenCrest, by establishing a progressive program designed to allow injured employees to contribute to the Agency's mission by performing job functions that meet their specific medical restrictions either in their modified pre-injury position or a light duty position. The ultimate goal is to assist the employee in returning to full duty with no restrictions.

The following are specific aspects of and procedures for the Return to Duty Program:

- 1. When an employee is injured and begins treating with a Workers' Compensation panel physician, the employee's supervisor and the KenCrest Workers' Compensation Specialist will work together to develop a functional job analysis of the employee's preinjury position. The functional job analysis outlines the employee's job duties, including the specific physical demands of the position. The functional job analysis will be given to the treating physician so that a determination can be made regarding the employee's ability to return to work, along with any necessary medical restrictions.
- The injured employee's treating physician either clears the employee for full duty with no restrictions or, if restrictions are indicated, will work with the Workers' Compensation Specialist to determine the appropriate modified or light duty position which the employee can perform.
- 3. Modified Duty may mean that the injured employee performs his/her pre-injury position with some restrictions (modified duty) or it may refer to assigning an injured employee to a different position which meets his/her specific medical restrictions (light duty). Please note that modified duty does not *always* fall under the Return to Duty Program. If the department or program can accommodate the injured employee's modified restrictions without using additional staff to cover the injured employee's pre-injury position, the employee will not be placed in the Return to Duty Program. Please also note that light duty accommodation will always be covered through the Return to Duty Program.
- 4. When identifying an appropriate modified or light duty position which meets the specific medical restrictions for the injured employee, the following will also be considered:
 - The geographical location of the available position Wherever possible the employee will be assigned a Return to Duty position at his/her previous work location. However, it may be necessary to assign the employee to a different work location or program.
 - The employee's skills and abilities It will be necessary to ensure that the
 employee has the necessary skills and capabilities to perform the Return to Duty
 position.
- 5. After a physician has cleared the injured employee to perform the available modified or light duty position, participation in this program is mandatory.
- 6. Injured employees participating in the Return to Duty Program will be paid at 100% of their pre-injury rate for all hours worked.

- 7. Employees in the Return to Duty Program will continue to receive any Agency-paid or elected voluntary benefits (if applicable). The appropriate payroll deductions will be taken as usual.
- 8. Employees in the Return to Duty Program will accrue Paid Time Off based on the actual number of hours worked. For example, if an employee normally worked 7.5 hours per day at their pre-injury job and is now working 6 hours per day on modified duty, that employee would accrue PTO based on a 6 hour workday.
- 9. Employees working in the Return to Duty Program will be held to the same performance standards (such as attendance, punctuality, and job performance, etc.) as all other employees and must abide by the KenCrest Personnel Policies and Procedures.
- 10. Employees in the Return to Duty Program will complete *pink* time cards. The time card should be forwarded directly to the central Payroll Department. The central Payroll Department will then contact the Workers' Compensation Specialist, who will review and approve the time card. The Workers' Compensation Specialist will also provide Payroll with a list of employees in the Return to Duty Program for each pay period.
- 11. The injured employee will only be allowed to perform job duties that are cleared by a physician. Further, the supervisor responsible for the employee while in the modified or light duty position will ensure that the injured employee does not perform any job duties that have not been cleared as such.
- 12. Employees in the Return to Duty Program will be required to submit to periodic medical evaluations as is medically necessary.
- 13. Before returning to full duty, an employee performing in a modified or light duty position will be required to obtain a medical clearance by his/her treating physician.
- 14. If an employee is in a modified or light duty position and is unable to return to his/her pre-injury job within six months (after KenCrest considers the ability to make reasonable accommodations), a determination will be made regarding his/her continuing participation in the Return to Duty Program and continuation of employment.

Employee Acknowledgment Form

The KenCrest Services Employee Handbook, which contains this Acknowledgment Form is distributed to employees primarily by electronic method. The Agency will send a separate, hard copy instruction sheet and advanced notice regarding the availability of access to the electronic Handbook and all subsequent updates. Employees are expected to print, sign and return the Acknowledgment Form when the Handbook is distributed in full or updated in part.

I (the Employee) may access the Handbook via a link on the KenCrest Services internet webpage, or via a link on the KenCrest Services intranet. There are various means that I can use to access the Handbook, including my personal computer, an agency computer at appropriate time intervals established by my supervisor, and other devices such as an I-pad, or a computer at locations in

my community. A hard copy will be kept at each work location; and, in limited situations, a hard copy of the Handbook can be obtained from the program or the Human Resources Department.

This is to acknowledge that I have received the Employee Handbook and understand that it contains essential information about my privileges and responsibilities as a KenCrest employee. I acknowledge that I am obligated to read (or have read to me) and adhere to the policies and procedures contained in the Handbook. I am aware that there can be consequences for violating the Agency's policies and procedures, such as disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment. I will contact my supervisor or the Human Resources Department if I have any questions about information contained in the Handbook.

I understand that the Employee Handbook is not an employment contract or a legal document. As an at-will employee, either I or KenCrest Services may terminate my employment at any time for any reason permitted by law with or without cause and with or without notice.

I understand that I am governed by the contents of the KenCrest Services Employee Handbook. I understand that the Agency may change, rescind, or add to any policies, procedures, benefits, or practices described in this document from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion with or without prior notice. KenCrest will advise employees of material changes within a reasonable time.

I further understand, agree and authorize KenCrest to withhold in its entirety or make appropriate deductions from my final paycheck for any and all amounts or debts I owe to KenCrest as a result of, among other things, my failure to adhere to KenCrest policy and procedures concerning return of Agency vehicles, equipment, petty cash, ID badges, cell phones, computers, credit cards, debts owed to the Agency and any other materials or property of KenCrest or the individuals they support. I agree to remain personally liable for any additional amounts that are owed but not recoverable in full from my last paycheck.

Employee's Name (please print)	
Employee's Signature	Date